Published for SISSA by O Springer

RECEIVED: June 13, 2024 REVISED: July 29, 2024 ACCEPTED: August 7, 2024 PUBLISHED: September 11, 2024

# A T-duality of non-supersymmetric heterotic strings and an implication for Topological Modular Forms

Vivek Saxena

New High Energy Theory Center and Department of Physics and Astronomy, Rutgers University, 126 Frelinghuysen Rd., Piscataway, NJ 08855-0849, U.S.A.

*E-mail:* vivek.hepth@gmail.com

ABSTRACT: Motivated by recent developments connecting non-supersymmetric heterotic string theory to the theory of Topological Modular Forms (TMF), we show that the worldsheet theory with central charge  $(17, \frac{3}{2})$  obtained by fibering the  $(E_8)_1 \times (E_8)_1$  current algebra over the  $\mathcal{N} = (0, 1)$  sigma model on  $S^1$  with antiperiodic spin structure (such that the two  $E_8$  factors are exchanged as we go around the circle), is continuously connected to the  $(E_8)_2$  theory in the Gaiotto–Johnson-Freyd–Witten sense of going "up and down the RG trajectories". Combined with the work of Tachikawa and Yamashita, this furnishes a physical derivation of the fact that the  $(E_8)_2$  theory corresponds to the unique nontrivial torsion element  $[(E_8)_2]$  of TMF<sup>31</sup> with zero mod-2 elliptic genus.

KEYWORDS: Conformal Field Models in String Theory, Scale and Conformal Symmetries, String Duality, Superstrings and Heterotic Strings

ARXIV EPRINT: 2405.19409



# Contents

1	Introduction	1
<b>2</b>	Review of $\mathbb{Z}_2$ orbifolds of 2d CFTs	5
3	Theories from Fermionization	9
	3.1 Compact boson	9
	3.2 $(E_8)_1 \times (E_8)_1$ and $(E_8)_2 \times \lambda$	10
	3.3 Intermezzo: gauging fermion parity	11
	3.4 Tensoring $(E_8)_1 \times (E_8)_1$ and $(E_8)_2 \times \lambda$ with a compact boson	12
4	Fermionizations and T-dualities	14
	4.1 T-duality of $T_1$ and $T_2$	14
	4.2 Fermionization and spacetime spin structure	17
<b>5</b>	Tachyonic deformation	18
	5.1 Counting tachyons	18
	5.2 Deformation by the tachyon vertex operator and RG flow	23
6	Implication for Topological Modular Forms	25
7	Conclusions and future directions	27
A	Theta functions	28
в	Characters of $(E_8)_1 \times (E_8)_1$ and $(E_8)_2$	29
$\mathbf{C}$	Factorizing internal SCFT partition functions	32

# 1 Introduction

Given a quantum field theory  $\mathcal{T}$  parametrized by some set of generalized couplings or deformations  $\{\lambda^i\}$ , it is a natural question to ask whether the set of such  $\mathcal{T}(\{\lambda^i\})$  admits any interesting topology. Indeed, this is necessary for any attempt to rigorize the notion of "the space  $\mathcal{S}(\mathcal{T})$  of theories," and investigate, for instance, the set of path-connected components  $\pi_0(\mathcal{S}(\mathcal{T}))$  or connected components  $H^0(\mathcal{S}(\mathcal{T}))$ .

Recently, Gaiotto, Johnson-Freyd, and Witten introduced the notion of "flowing up and down the RG trajectories" [1]. Given a 2d  $\mathcal{N} = (0, 1)$  supersymmetric quantum field theory (SQFT)  $\mathcal{T}$ , one introduces a supersymmetric mass deformation to yield a theory  $\mathcal{T}'$ , which is equivalent to  $\mathcal{T}$  at long distances. Then one supersymmetrically perturbs  $\mathcal{T}'$  to yield a third theory  $\mathcal{T}''$ . These authors were interested in investigating whether the perturbation to  $\mathcal{T}''$  can trigger spontaneous supersymmetry breaking. They effectively described a sequence of theories  $\mathcal{T} \to \mathcal{T}' \to \mathcal{T}''$  that are continuously connected in a family of supersymmetric theories. With these supersymmetric deformations, the theories  $\mathcal{T}, \mathcal{T}'$ , and  $\mathcal{T}''$  are in the same "homotopy class." There is an interesting, albeit conjectured, connection between 2d  $\mathcal{N} = (0, 1)$  SQFTs and the generalized cohomology theory of Topological Modular Forms (TMF) [2–8]. Building on some earlier work by Segal [9, 10], Stolz and Teichner [11, 12] conjectured that to every 2d  $\mathcal{N} = (0, 1)$  SQFT, there corresponds a class in TMF. This map is expected to descend to homotopy classes of 2d  $\mathcal{N} = (0, 1)$  SQFTs, which are naturally graded by an anomaly coefficient  $\nu \in \mathbb{Z}$ , leading to a map<sup>1</sup>

$$\mathsf{DefClass}: \left\{ \begin{array}{c} \text{homotopy class of} \\ 2d \ \mathcal{N} = (0,1) \ \mathrm{SQFT} \text{ with anomaly } \nu \end{array} \right\} \longmapsto \mathsf{TMF}^{-\nu} \,. \tag{1.1}$$

Assuming the validity of the Segal-Stolz-Teichner conjecture, TMF classes make it possible to study, among other things, the path-connected components of the space of 2d  $\mathcal{N} = (0, 1)$ theories. (We will review some aspects of this in section 6.) For string theorists, 2d  $\mathcal{N} = (0, 1)$ superconformal field theories (SCFTs) arise rather naturally as worldsheet CFTs for the heterotic string [15–17].<sup>2</sup> A detailed investigation under the assumption of the Segal-Stolz-Teichner conjecture (1.1) led Tachikawa and Yamashita [14, 18] to conclude that there are no global anomalies in the heterotic string. This requires a careful analysis of the subtle torsion invariants measured by TMF classes.<sup>3</sup>

The perturbative heterotic string in the NSR formalism in lightcone gauge [31, 32] takes as input a modular-invariant 2d  $\mathcal{N} = (0, 1)$  worldsheet SCFT with central charge  $(c_{\text{left}}, c_{\text{right}}) = (24, 12)$ , and yields as outputs the spacetime Hilbert space (spacetime spectrum) and the spacetime scattering amplitudes. Computing scattering amplitudes involves an integration over the moduli space of super-Riemann surfaces. In the simplest case, when the Riemann surface has the topology of a 2-torus  $\mathbb{T}^2$ , this integration involves a sum over the four spin structures on  $\mathbb{T}^2$ , which amounts to a GSO projection [33–35].

This work will restrict our attention to 2d  $\mathcal{N} = (0, 1)$  SCFTs that model the internal worldsheet degrees of freedom of two nine-dimensional non-supersymmetric heterotic string theories. Non-supersymmetric string theories have been known for years [35–46] and their heterotic versions have since been revisited in different contexts [47–63]. The non-supersymmetric heterotic strings we consider here have a spacetime tachyon. Nevertheless, their worldsheet theories are well-defined modular-invariant 2d  $\mathcal{N} = (0, 1)$  SCFTs.

For a general d-dimensional heterotic string model (where  $2 < d \leq 10$ ), the internal degrees of freedom correspond to a modular-invariant 2d CFT with  $(c_{\text{left}}, c_{\text{right}})_{\text{internal}} = (26 - d, \frac{3}{2}(10 - d)).^4$  It is a general fact that internal bosonic (resp. fermionic) CFTs<sup>5</sup> lead to spacetime supersymmetric (resp. spacetime non-supersymmetric) theories [57]. The deformation class of an internal 2d  $\mathcal{N} = (0, 1)$  SCFT for the *d*-dimensional non-supersymmetric heterotic string thus determines a class  $[\mathsf{T}] \in \mathsf{TMF}^{22+d}$  by (1.1). A key motivation for this work is the following question:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>We define  $\mathsf{TMF}^{-\nu} := \mathsf{TMF}^{-\nu}(\mathrm{pt})$ , where pt denotes a point. The conjecture stated here is a special case (for spin SCFTs) of some wide-ranging results; see [13, 14] for detailed expositions, including the corresponding equivariant and twisted versions.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>For a 2d  $\mathcal{N} = (0,1)$  SCFT with central charge  $(c_L, c_R)$ , the anomaly coefficient is  $\nu := -2(c_L - c_R)$ .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>See also [13, 19-30] for some other recent discussions of TMF.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>The spacetime degrees of freedom contribute  $(c_{\text{left}}, c_{\text{right}})_{\text{spacetime}} = (d - 2, \frac{3}{2}(d - 2)).$ 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>Fermionic (or spin) CFTs require a choice of spin structure for their definition, whereas bosonic CFTs do not.

**Claim.** Given two 2d  $\mathcal{N} = (0,1)$  SQFTs  $\mathcal{T}$  and  $\mathcal{T}'$  with anomaly coefficient  $\nu$ , are they in the same homotopy class? Equivalently, do they determine the same class in  $\mathsf{TMF}^{-\nu}$  in the image of (1.1)?

In particular, if the image of the forward map (1.1) is mathematically intractable to compute for  $\mathcal{T}'$ , one can ask if it is possible to find another 2d  $\mathcal{N} = (0, 1)$  theory  $\mathcal{T}$  in the same homotopy class, for which the image (1.1) is computable using, for example, the results of [14, 64, 65]. Here, we will consider the following d = 9 spacetime non-supersymmetric heterotic theories:

- Theory 1: the model obtained by fibering the  $(E_8)_1 \times (E_8)_1$  current algebra over the  $\mathcal{N} = (0, 1) \sigma$ -model on  $S^1$  with antiperiodic spin structure, such that the two  $E_8$  factors are exchanged as one goes around the circle.
- Theory 2: the  $(E_8)_2$  current algebra with a single right-moving Majorana-Weyl fermion on  $S^1$  with antiperiodic spin structure, with a  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  action.

The  $\mathcal{N} = (0, 1) \sigma$ -model on a circle of radius<sup>6</sup> R consists of a compact boson X (which we denote by  $cb_R$ ) along with its superpartner, a right-moving Majorana-Weyl fermion, denoted by  $\tilde{\psi}$ . The internal worldsheet  $\mathcal{N} = (0, 1)$  theories with central charge  $(c_L, c_R) = (17, \frac{3}{2})$  corresponding to the above spacetime theories are

•  $\mathsf{T}_1 \otimes \widetilde{\psi}$ : the tensor product of a fermionization of the product theory  $\mathsf{cb}_{2R} \otimes (E_8)_1 \times (E_8)_1$ , with a right-moving Majorana-Weyl fermion  $\widetilde{\psi}$ . More precisely,

$$\mathsf{T}_1 := [\mathsf{cb}_{2R} \otimes (E_8)_1 \times (E_8)_1 \otimes \mathsf{Arf}] /\!\!/ \mathsf{diag}(\mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{h.p.}} \times \mathbb{Z}_2^{\sigma} \times \mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{Arf}}), \qquad (1.2)$$

where the Arf theory [66–68] is a fermionic invertible phase [69] with a  $\mathbb{Z}_2^{\text{Arf}}$  symmetry,  $\mathbb{Z}_2^{\text{h.p.}}$  is the half-period shift symmetry of the compact boson (under which  $X \mapsto X + 2\pi R$ ), and  $\mathbb{Z}_2^{\sigma}$  flips the two  $(E_8)_1$  factors.<sup>7</sup> The theory  $\mathsf{T}_1 \otimes \widetilde{\psi}$  is the worldsheet theory for the angular part of the 7-brane of [58].

•  $\mathsf{T}_2 \otimes \widetilde{\psi}$ : the tensor product of a fermionization of the product  $\mathsf{cb}_{2R'} \otimes (E_8)_2 \times \lambda$  with a right-moving Majorana-Weyl fermion  $\widetilde{\psi}$ . More precisely,

$$\mathsf{T}_2 := \left[\mathsf{cb}_{2R'} \otimes (E_8)_2 \times \lambda\right] /\!\!/ \mathsf{diag}\left(\mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{h.p.}} \times (-1)^F\right),\tag{1.3}$$

where  $(E_8)_2 \times \lambda$  is a fermionic theory obtained from  $(E_8)_1 \times (E_8)_1$  by fermionization:

$$(E_8)_2 \times \lambda := ((E_8)_1 \times (E_8)_1 \otimes \operatorname{Arf}) /\!\!/ \operatorname{diag}(\mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{h.p.}} \times \mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{Arf}}), \qquad (1.4)$$

and comes equipped with a fermion parity symmetry generated by  $(-1)^F$ .

In this work, we show that<sup>8</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>We use the notation  $S^1_{\mathsf{R}} := \mathbb{R}/(2\pi\mathsf{R}\mathbb{Z})$  for a circle of radius  $\mathsf{R}$ .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>The fermionization of the compact boson with the Arf theory crucially endows the spacetime fermions a spacetime antiperiodic spin structure around  $S_R^1$ , see section 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup>The T-duality of  $T_1$  and  $T_2$  morally follows from much earlier work of Ginsparg and Vafa [39]. See also [59].

1. Given a bosonic 2d CFT  $\mathcal{T}_A$  with a non-anomalous  $\mathbb{Z}_2^{(A)}$  symmetry, the 2d spin CFTs

$$\mathcal{X}_1 := \left( \mathsf{cb}_{2R} \otimes \mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}} \otimes \mathsf{Arf} \right) /\!\!/ \mathsf{diag} \left( \mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{h.p.}} \times \mathbb{Z}_2^{(\mathsf{A})} \times \mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{Arf}} \right), \tag{1.5}$$

and

$$\mathcal{X}_2 := \left(\mathsf{cb}_{2R'} \otimes \mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{F}'}\right) /\!\!/ \mathsf{diag}\left(\mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{h.p.}} \times (-1)^F\right),\tag{1.6}$$

are T-dual for  $R' = \frac{1}{2R}$ . Here  $\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{F}'}$  is the tensor product of the fermionization of  $\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}$  with the Arf theory, i.e.,  $\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{F}'} := (\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}} \otimes \mathsf{Arf})/\!\!/\mathsf{diag}(\mathbb{Z}_2^{(\mathsf{A})} \times \mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{Arf}}) \otimes \mathsf{Arf}$ . This T-duality follows from that of the compact boson, and the theory  $\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}$  serves merely as a spectator in this duality.

2.  $T_1$  is T-dual to  $T_2$  for  $R' = \frac{1}{2R}$ . This is a special case of the previous result when  $\mathcal{T}_A$  is taken to be the bosonic holomorphic  $(E_8)_1 \times (E_8)_1$  theory.

Therefore, the two spacetime non-supersymmetric heterotic string theories with internal 2d  $\mathcal{N} = (0,1)$  SCFTs  $\mathsf{T}_1 \otimes \widetilde{\psi}$  and  $\mathsf{T}_2 \otimes \widetilde{\psi}$  are T-dual to each other.

3. The worldsheet theory  $\mathsf{T}_1 \otimes \widetilde{\psi}$  is continuously connected to the 2d  $\mathcal{N} = (0,1)$   $(E_8)_2$ SQFT obtained by a certain tachyonic deformation of  $\mathsf{T}_2 \otimes \widetilde{\psi}$  that leaves only the  $(E_8)_2$ current algebra as the light degrees of freedom — we often refer to this as the " $(E_8)_2$ theory". Therefore, the  $\mathsf{T}_1 \otimes \widetilde{\psi}$  theory and the  $(E_8)_2$  theory are related by moving up and down the RG trajectories.

Combining the above with the results of [14, 64], we give a physical derivation of the following fact (cf. Conjecture A.10 of [65]):

The  $(E_8)_2$  theory corresponds to the unique nontrivial torsion element  $[(E_8)_2]$  in TMF<sup>31</sup> with zero mod-2 elliptic genus.

This paper is organized as follows: in section 2, we review  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  orbifolds of 2d CFTs as a preparation for later sections. A key ingredient here is the fermionization of a bosonic theory by the Arf theory mentioned above. In section 3, we use fermionization to construct building blocks leading up to theories  $\mathsf{T}_1$  and  $\mathsf{T}_2$ . In section 4, we discuss a general T-duality between two fermionic CFTs, a special case of which leads to the T-duality of the theories  $\mathsf{T}_1$  and  $\mathsf{T}_2$ . Along the way, we also comment on the effect of worldsheet fermionization on *spacetime* spin structure. In section 5, we explain how a tachyonic deformation added to theory  $\mathsf{T}_2 \otimes \tilde{\psi}$  induces an RG flow to the  $(E_8)_2$  theory, thereby proving that the two theories are continuously connected in the space of theories. Finally, in section 6, we discuss a consequence of these findings for TMF, and in section 7, we list our conclusions and outline some future directions.

In appendix A, we review the Jacobi theta functions and their  $SL(2, \mathbb{Z})$  transformations. In appendix B, we review the characters of  $(E_8)_1 \times (E_8)_1$  and  $(E_8)_2$ , and in appendix C, we review the factoring out of universal (super)Virasoro contributions in torus partition functions.

Readers familiar with these worldsheet models could skip directly to sections 4, 5, and 6.

А	untwisted	twisted	D	untwisted	twisted
even	S	U	even	S	Т
odd	Т	V	odd	U	V

Table 1. States of theories A and D.

#### Acknowledgments

I thank Yuji Tachikawa and Kazuya Yonekura for suggesting this investigation and for various discussions. I especially thank Yuji Tachikawa for a careful reading of an earlier version of the draft and for explaining various details of his work on TMF. I also thank Tom Banks, Zohar Komargodski, Sergei Lukyanov, Gregory Moore, and Martin Roček for discussions, and the referee for helpful comments and suggestions.

This work was supported by the US Department of Energy under grant DE-SC0010008.

# 2 Review of $\mathbb{Z}_2$ orbifolds of 2d CFTs

This section is a self-contained pedagogical review of the modern perspective on  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  orbifolds of 2d CFTs as originally developed in [68] — readers familiar with this work may safely skip this section.

Consider a (1+1)d <u>bosonic</u> theory A with a non-anomalous  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  symmetry denoted by  $\mathbb{Z}_2^{(A)}$ . On a spatial  $S^1$ , the Hilbert space of A can be twisted or untwisted, depending on whether or not one introduces a twist by the  $\mathbb{Z}_2^{(A)}$  symmetry around the spatial circle. We decompose the untwisted Hilbert space of A in terms of sectors that are even (resp. odd) under the  $\mathbb{Z}_2^{(A)}$ action, namely  $\mathcal{H}_{A,S}$  (resp.  $\mathcal{H}_{A,T}$ ):  $\mathcal{H}_A^{\text{untwisted}} = \mathcal{H}_{A,S} \oplus \mathcal{H}_{A,T}$ . The  $\mathbb{Z}_2^{(A)}$ -twisted Hilbert space of A can likewise be decomposed into even (resp. odd) sectors, denoted by  $\mathcal{H}_{A,U}$  (resp.  $\mathcal{H}_{A,V}$ ):  $\mathcal{H}_A^{\text{twisted}} = \mathcal{H}_{A,U} \oplus \mathcal{H}_{A,V}$ . The partition function of the theory A is then, quite simply,

$$\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{A}} = \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{S}} + \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{T}} \,. \tag{2.1}$$

Orbifolding the theory A by  $\mathbb{Z}_2^{(A)}$  yields the bosonic theory  $D := A/\!\!/\mathbb{Z}_2^{(A)}$ , the partition function of which is

$$\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{D}} = \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{S}} + \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{U}} \,. \tag{2.2}$$

The theory D has a  $\mathbb{Z}_2^{(D)}$  symmetry and orbifolding by it gives back theory A [70]. In the  $\mathbb{Z}_2^{(D)}$ -twisted Hilbert space, the  $\mathbb{Z}_2^{(D)}$ - even and odd sectors are T and V respectively. We list the states of A and D in table 1. One can fermionize the theory A by tensoring it with a fermionic theory called the Arf theory, whose lowest energy state on the spatial circle is nondegenerate.<sup>9</sup> As a fermionic theory, it has a  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  (fermion number) symmetry denoted by  $\mathbb{Z}_2^{\text{Arf}}$ , with eigenvalues depending on the periodicity of the ground state. The symmetry

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup>The Arf theory is an invertible topological theory [69], with a one-dimensional Hilbert space. It can be understood as the extreme low-energy limit of the nontrivial topological phase of the Kitaev chain [71] or the infrared limit of a mass deformation of the  $(c_L, c_R) = (\frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2})$  Ising CFT. See [67, 72, 73] for more details.

$A\otimesArf$	А	$Q_{A}$	$(-1)^{F_{Arf}}$	$s_{F}$	F
$S\otimesAP$		+1	+1	-1	bosonic, antiperiodic $(S,AP_F)$
$S\otimesP$	untwisted	+1	-1	×	×
$T\otimesAP$	$u_{A} = +1$	-1	+1	×	×
$T\otimesP$		-1	-1	+1	fermionic, periodic $(T,P_{F})$
$U\otimesAP$		+1	+1	+1	bosonic, periodic $(U,P_F)$
$U\otimesP$	twisted	+1	-1	×	×
$V \otimes AP$	$u_{A} = -1$	-1	+1	×	×
$V\otimesP$		-1	-1	-1	fermionic, antiperiodic $(V,AP_F)$

**Table 2.** States of the theories  $A \otimes Arf$  and F. Note that  $s_F = -(-1)^{F_{Arf}}u_A$ .

is generated by the fermion number operator<sup>10</sup>

$$(-1)^{\mathsf{F}_{\mathsf{A}\mathsf{f}}}\Big|_{\text{ground state}} = \begin{cases} +1 \text{ antiperiodic (NS)}, \\ -1 \text{ periodic (R)}. \end{cases}$$
(2.3)

The product theory  $A \otimes Arf$  has a  $\mathbb{Z}_2^{(A)} \times \mathbb{Z}_2^{Arf}$  symmetry. One can define a <u>fermionic</u> theory F from it by orbifolding by the diagonal  $\mathbb{Z}_2$ :

$$\mathsf{F} := (\mathsf{A} \otimes \mathsf{Arf}) /\!\!/ \mathsf{diag}(\mathbb{Z}_2^{(\mathsf{A})} \times \mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{Arf}}) \,. \tag{2.4}$$

The states of F are states in the twisted and untwisted Hilbert spaces of  $A \otimes Arf$  that are even under the diagonal  $\mathbb{Z}_2$ . Let  $Q_A$  denote the  $\mathbb{Z}_2^{(A)}$  charge. States that survive the orbifold satisfy  $Q_A(-1)^{\mathsf{F}_{Arf}} = +1$ . We decompose the four sectors of  $A \otimes Arf$  (untwisted or twisted with respect to each  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  factor) in terms of two labels  $(u_A, s_F)$  where  $u_A = +1$  (resp.  $u_A = -1$ ) denotes untwisted (resp. twisted) with respect to the  $\mathbb{Z}_2^{(A)}$  action, and  $s_F$  denotes the fermion periodicity of F which is either  $s_F = +1$  (periodic (P)) or  $s_F = -1$  (antiperiodic (AP)). Now, (2.3) implies that  $(-1)^{\mathsf{F}_{Arf}} = -s_F u_A$ . So, the states of F satisfy  $Q_A = -s_F u_A$ , and are called bosonic (resp. fermionic) if they come from states with  $(-1)^{\mathsf{F}_{Arf}} = +1$  (resp. -1), see table 2. Fermionizing D using Arf leads to a new fermionic theory:

$$\mathsf{F}' := (\mathsf{D} \otimes \mathsf{Arf}) /\!\!/ \mathsf{diag}(\mathbb{Z}_2^{(\mathsf{D})} \times \mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{Arf}}) \,. \tag{2.5}$$

Since T and U are exchanged in going from theory A to theory D, the states of the theory F' can be inferred directly from those of F, see table 3. If U and T are isomorphic, the theories F and  $F' = F \otimes Arf$  coincide.

Our remarks so far applied to 2d field theories. We now assume that A is a 2d bosonic CFT with central charge  $(c_L, c_R)$ . The torus partition function contributions from the S,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup>For a Riemann surface  $\Sigma$  with spin structure  $\rho$ ,  $\mathsf{F}_{\mathsf{Arf}} := \operatorname{Arf}[\Sigma, \rho]$  is the Arf invariant of a quadratic refinement of the intersection form on  $H_1(\Sigma, \mathbb{Z}_2)$  [74]. In particular, when  $\Sigma = \mathbb{T}^2$  is the 2-torus,  $\operatorname{Arf}[\Sigma, \rho] = 1$ if  $\rho = (\mathsf{R}, \mathsf{R})$  and  $\operatorname{Arf}[\Sigma, \rho] = 0$  if  $\rho = (\mathsf{NS}, \mathsf{NS})$ , ( $\mathsf{NS}, \mathsf{R}$ ) or ( $\mathsf{R}, \mathsf{NS}$ ), where  $\mathsf{NS}$  (antiperiodic) and  $\mathsf{R}$  (periodic) denote the spin structures around the two homologically nontrivial 1-cycles [75]. See [66] for a nice pedagogical review of the Arf invariant and the Arf theory.

F	antiperiodic $(NS)$	periodic (R)	F′	antiperiodic $(NS)$	periodic (R)
bosonic	S	U	bosonic	S	Т
fermionic	V	Т	fermionic	V	U

Table 3. States of theories  $\mathsf{F}$  and  $\mathsf{F}'.$ 

# $T,\ U,\ {\rm and}\ V$ sectors are

$$\begin{split} \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{S}} &= \mathsf{tr}_{\mathsf{untwisted}} \left(\frac{1+\mathsf{g}}{2}\right) q^{L_0 - c_L/24} \overline{q}^{\overline{L}_0 - c_R/24} \,, \quad \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{T}} &= \mathsf{tr}_{\mathsf{untwisted}} \left(\frac{1-\mathsf{g}}{2}\right) q^{L_0 - c_L/24} \overline{q}^{\overline{L}_0 - c_R/24} \,, \\ \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{U}} &= \mathsf{tr}_{\mathsf{twisted}} \left(\frac{1+\mathsf{g}}{2}\right) q^{L_0 - c_L/24} \overline{q}^{\overline{L}_0 - c_R/24} \,, \quad \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{V}} &= \mathsf{tr}_{\mathsf{twisted}} \left(\frac{1-\mathsf{g}}{2}\right) q^{L_0 - c_L/24} \overline{q}^{\overline{L}_0 - c_R/24} \,, \end{split}$$
(2.6)  
$$\begin{aligned} \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{U}} &= \mathsf{tr}_{\mathsf{twisted}} \left(\frac{1+\mathsf{g}}{2}\right) q^{L_0 - c_L/24} \overline{q}^{\overline{L}_0 - c_R/24} \,, \quad \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{V}} &= \mathsf{tr}_{\mathsf{twisted}} \left(\frac{1-\mathsf{g}}{2}\right) q^{L_0 - c_L/24} \overline{q}^{\overline{L}_0 - c_R/24} \,, \end{aligned}$$
(2.7)

where g denotes the nontrivial generator of the  $\mathbb{Z}_2^{(A)}$  action on the Hilbert space. Note that  $Z_S$ ,  $Z_T$ ,  $Z_U$  and  $Z_V$  have <u>all</u> non-negative  $q, \bar{q}$ -expansion coefficients. Under an S transformation  $(\tau \mapsto -\frac{1}{\tau})$ ,

$$Z_{A} = Z_{S} + Z_{T} \xrightarrow{\mathcal{S}} Z_{U} + Z_{V}, \qquad Z_{D} = Z_{S} + Z_{U} \xrightarrow{\mathcal{S}} Z_{T} + Z_{V}.$$
(2.8)

From table 2, we have, for the fermionic theory F,

$$Z_{NS}^{F} = Z_{S} + Z_{V}, \qquad Z_{R}^{F} = Z_{U} + Z_{T}.$$
 (2.9)

The torus partition functions of a fermionic theory are graded by the choice of spin structure NS (antiperiodic) or R (periodic) on each of the two homologically nontrivial 1-cycles [75]:

$$\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{NS},\mathsf{NS}} = \operatorname{tr}_{\mathsf{NS}} q^{L_0 - \frac{c_L}{24}} \overline{q}^{\overline{L}_0 - \frac{c_R}{24}}, \qquad (2.10)$$

$$\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{NS},\mathsf{R}} = \mathsf{tr}_{\mathsf{NS}} \,(-1)^F q^{L_0 - \frac{c_L}{24}} \overline{q}^{\overline{L}_0 - \frac{c_R}{24}} \,, \tag{2.11}$$

$$Z_{R,NS} = \operatorname{tr}_{R} q^{L_{0} - \frac{c_{L}}{24}} \overline{q}^{\overline{L}_{0} - \frac{c_{R}}{24}}, \qquad (2.12)$$

$$Z_{\mathsf{R},\mathsf{R}} = \mathsf{tr}_{\mathsf{R}} (-1)^{F} q^{L_{0} - \frac{c_{L}}{24}} \bar{q}^{\overline{L}_{0} - \frac{c_{R}}{24}} .$$
(2.13)

By design,  $Z_{NS,NS}$  and  $Z_{R,NS}$  have <u>all</u> nonnegative coefficients, whereas the other two do not. Also,  $Z_{R,NS}$  and  $Z_{NS,R}$  are related by an S transformation. Therefore,  $Z_{NS}^F$  can be identified with  $Z_{NS,NS}^F$  and  $Z_R^F$  with  $Z_{R,NS}^F$ . To summarize, the partition functions of F and F' can be reconstructed from those of A as follows:

$$Z_{NS,NS}^{F} = Z_{S} + Z_{V},$$
 (2.14)  $Z_{NS,NS}^{F'} = Z_{S} + Z_{V},$  (2.18)

$$Z_{NS,R}^{F} = Z_{S} - Z_{V},$$
 (2.15)  $Z_{NS,R}^{F'} = Z_{S} - Z_{V},$  (2.19)

$$Z_{R,NS}^{F} = Z_{U} + Z_{T},$$
 (2.16)  $Z_{R,NS}^{F'} = Z_{U} + Z_{T},$  (2.20)

$$Z_{R,R}^{F} = Z_{U} - Z_{T}$$
. (2.17)  $Z_{R,R}^{F'} = -Z_{U} + Z_{T}$ . (2.21)

The Arf theory is 2d spin CFT with central charge  $(c_L, c_R) = (0, 0)$ , and its torus partition function is

$$\mathsf{Z}_{p,q}^{\mathsf{Arf}} = (-1)^{\mathsf{Arf}[\mathbb{T}^2, (p,q)]} = \begin{cases} +1, \ (p,q) = (\mathsf{NS},\mathsf{NS}), (\mathsf{NS},\mathsf{R}), (\mathsf{R},\mathsf{NS}), \\ -1, \ (p,q) = (\mathsf{R},\mathsf{R}), \end{cases}$$
(2.22)

where the Arf invariant  $\operatorname{Arf}[\mathbb{T}^2,(p,q)]$  was defined in footnote 10.

In [57], the symbols  $\chi_{NS}^{\text{even}}$  and  $\chi_{NS}^{\text{odd}}$  are used to denote NS sector characters of fermionic CFTs corresponding with  $(-1)^F$  even and odd respectively. Here is a translation between their notation and ours:<sup>11</sup>

$$\chi_{\rm NS}^{\rm even} = \frac{1}{2} \left( \mathsf{Z}_{\rm NS,NS}^{\mathsf{F}} + \mathsf{Z}_{\rm NS,R}^{\mathsf{F}} \right) = "\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{S}}" = \operatorname{tr}_{\rm NS} \left( \frac{1 + (-1)^F}{2} \right) q^{L_0 - \frac{c_L}{24}} \overline{q}^{\overline{L}_0 - \frac{c_R}{24}} , \qquad (2.23)$$

$$\chi_{\rm NS}^{\rm odd} = \frac{1}{2} \left( {\sf Z}_{\rm NS,NS}^{\sf F} - {\sf Z}_{\rm NS,R}^{\sf F} \right) = "{\sf Z}_{\sf V}" = {\sf tr}_{\sf NS} \left( \frac{1 - (-1)^F}{2} \right) q^{L_0 - \frac{c_L}{24}} \overline{q}^{\overline{L}_0 - \frac{c_R}{24}} \,. \tag{2.24}$$

Clearly, under an  $\mathcal{S}$  transformation,

$$\chi_{\rm NS}^{\rm even} - \chi_{\rm NS}^{\rm odd} = {\sf Z}_{\rm NS,R}^{\sf F} \xrightarrow{\mathcal{S}} {\sf Z}_{\rm R,NS}^{\sf F} \,, \tag{2.25}$$

gives the partition function on a torus in the (R, NS) sector.<sup>12</sup>

If  $(c_L - c_R)$  is strictly integral,  $(-1)^F$  is well-defined on the R sector, and we have,

$$\chi_{\mathsf{R}}^{\text{even}} = \frac{1}{2} (\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{R},\mathsf{NS}}^{\mathsf{F}} + \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{R},\mathsf{R}}^{\mathsf{F}}) = "\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{U}}" = \mathsf{tr}_{\mathsf{R}} \left(\frac{1 + (-1)^{F}}{2}\right) q^{L_{0} - \frac{c_{L}}{24}} \overline{q}^{\overline{L}_{0} - \frac{c_{R}}{24}}, \qquad (2.26)$$

$$\chi_{\mathsf{R}}^{\mathrm{odd}} = \frac{1}{2} \left( \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{R},\mathsf{NS}}^{\mathsf{F}} - \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{R},\mathsf{R}}^{\mathsf{F}} \right) = \mathsf{``Z}_{\mathsf{T}}^{``} = \mathsf{tr}_{\mathsf{R}} \left( \frac{1 - (-1)^{F}}{2} \right) q^{L_{0} - \frac{c_{L}}{24}} \overline{q}^{\overline{L}_{0} - \frac{c_{R}}{24}} \,. \tag{2.27}$$

There is a variant of this obtained by tensoring with the Arf theory, which exchanges  $\chi_{\mathsf{R}}^{\text{even}}$  and  $\chi_{\mathsf{R}}^{\text{odd}}$ .

If  $(c_L - c_R)$  is strictly half-integral, the resulting partition function computed by  $S(\chi_{NS}^{even} - \chi_{NS}^{odd}) = Z_{R,NS}^{F}$  has non-negative *q*-expansion coefficients but the coefficients are  $\sqrt{2}$  times non-negative integers. It is conventional to write this as  $\sqrt{2}\chi_R$ , where  $\chi_R$  has non-negative integer *q*-expansion coefficients. In this case, the fermionic parity  $(-1)^F$  is not well-defined on the states counted by  $\chi_R$ . While this is true in general whenever  $(c_L - c_R)$  is strictly half-integral, one extreme example of it is the theory of the single Majorana-Weyl fermion, see [64, 76, 77] — we will encounter it in section 5. In these cases,  $(-1)^F$  is not well-defined in the R sector and consequently,  $\chi_R^{even}$  and  $\chi_R^{odd}$  are not well-defined.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup>The theories in [57] are chiral, so the right-moving sector is empty ( $c_R = 0$ ) and their  $\chi$ 's denote chiral characters.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup>In [57], this is referred to as the torus partition function with the spatial circle in the R sector and the temporal circle in the NS (antiperiodic) sector. In our notation, the first subscript corresponds to the spin structure around the "spatial" circle, and the second corresponds to that around the "temporal" circle, denoted there by  $\mathcal{Z}_{space}^{time}$ .

#### **3** Theories from Fermionization

In this section, we will assemble the partition functions of various building block theories, leading up to the partition functions of theories  $T_1$  and  $T_2$ . We will extensively use the methods of section 2.

#### 3.1 Compact boson

The (free) compact boson CFT X on the 2-torus is a map  $X : \mathbb{T}^2 \to S^1_R$  (denoted by  $\mathsf{cb}_R$ ), with action,

$$S(\mathsf{cb}_R) = \frac{1}{4\pi} \int_{\mathbb{T}^2} d^2 z \partial X \overline{\partial} X \,. \tag{3.1}$$

It has central charge  $(c_L, c_R) = (1, 1)$ . The partition function on  $\mathbb{T}^2$  with modular parameter  $\tau$  is

$$\mathsf{Z}(\mathsf{cb}_{R}) := \frac{1}{|\eta(\tau)|^{2}} \sum_{m,n \in \mathbb{Z}} q^{\frac{1}{4} \left(\frac{m}{R} + nR\right)^{2}} \overline{q}^{\frac{1}{4} \left(\frac{m}{R} - nR\right)^{2}}, \qquad (3.2)$$

where  $q = e^{2\pi i \tau}$ , m and n are the momentum and winding modenumbers, and  $\eta(\tau)$  is the Dedekind function (see appendix A). In our conventions,  $\alpha' = 1$ . The partition function satisfies  $Z(cb_R) = Z(cb_{1/R})$  — this is the familiar T-Duality of the compact boson.

The CFT  $cb_R$  has a non-anomalous  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  symmetry, under which X shifts by half a period:  $X \mapsto X + \pi R$ . We denote it by  $\mathbb{Z}_2^{h.p.}$ . This acts on the Hilbert space state  $|m,n\rangle$  as  $|m,n\rangle \mapsto (-1)^m |m,n\rangle$ . The  $\mathbb{Z}_2^{h.p.}$ -twisted partition function is written as  $Z_{a,b}$ , where a and b denote the  $\mathbb{Z}_2$ -holonomies around the two homologically nontrivial 1-cycles of  $\mathbb{T}^2$ . Specifically, the  $\mathbb{Z}_2^{h.p.}$ -twisted partition function of  $cb_R$  is

$$\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{a},\mathsf{b}}(\mathsf{cb}_{R};\mathbb{Z}_{2}^{\mathsf{h},\mathsf{p}.}) = \frac{1}{|\eta(\tau)|^{2}} \sum_{\substack{m \in \mathbb{Z} \\ n \in \mathbb{Z} + \frac{1}{2}\mathsf{a}}} (-1)^{m\mathsf{b}} q^{\frac{1}{4}\left(\frac{m}{R} + nR\right)^{2}} \overline{q}^{\frac{1}{4}\left(\frac{m}{R} - nR\right)^{2}} \,. \tag{3.3}$$

In the  $\mathbb{Z}_2^{\text{h.p.}}$ -twisted sector, the winding number is valued in  $\mathbb{Z} + \frac{1}{2}$ . Taking  $cb_{2R}$  as 'theory A' in the language of section 2, and using (3.3) the S, T, U, V decompositions are

$$\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{S}}(\mathsf{cb}_{2R};\mathbb{Z}_{2}^{\mathsf{h},\mathsf{p}}) = \frac{1}{2|\eta(\tau)|^{2}} \sum_{m,n\in\mathbb{Z}} \left(1 + (-1)^{m}\right) q^{\frac{1}{4}\left(\frac{m}{2R} + 2nR\right)^{2}} \overline{q}^{\frac{1}{4}\left(\frac{m}{2R} - 2nR\right)^{2}},\tag{3.4}$$

$$\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{T}}(\mathsf{cb}_{2R};\mathbb{Z}_{2}^{\mathsf{h},\mathsf{p}}) = \frac{1}{2|\eta(\tau)|^{2}} \sum_{m,n\in\mathbb{Z}} \left(1 - (-1)^{m}\right) q^{\frac{1}{4}\left(\frac{m}{2R} + 2nR\right)^{2}} \overline{q}^{\frac{1}{4}\left(\frac{m}{2R} - 2nR\right)^{2}},\tag{3.5}$$

$$\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{U}}(\mathsf{cb}_{2R};\mathbb{Z}_{2}^{\mathsf{h.p.}}) = \frac{1}{2|\eta(\tau)|^{2}} \sum_{m,n\in\mathbb{Z}} \left(1 + (-1)^{m}\right) q^{\frac{1}{4}\left(\frac{m}{2R} + 2\left(n + \frac{1}{2}\right)R\right)^{2}} \overline{q}^{\frac{1}{4}\left(\frac{m}{2R} - 2\left(n + \frac{1}{2}\right)R\right)^{2}}, \quad (3.6)$$

$$\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{V}}(\mathsf{cb}_{2R};\mathbb{Z}_{2}^{\mathsf{h.p.}}) = \frac{1}{2|\eta(\tau)|^{2}} \sum_{m,n\in\mathbb{Z}} \left(1 - (-1)^{m}\right) q^{\frac{1}{4}\left(\frac{m}{2R} + 2\left(n + \frac{1}{2}\right)R\right)^{2}} \bar{q}^{\frac{1}{4}\left(\frac{m}{2R} - 2\left(n + \frac{1}{2}\right)R\right)^{2}}.$$
 (3.7)

The orbifold  $D(cb_{2R}) := cb_{2R} /\!\!/ \mathbb{Z}_2^{h.p.} = cb_R$  is a compact boson at half the radius, with partition function

$$\mathsf{Z}(\mathsf{D}(\mathsf{cb}_{2R})) = \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{S}}(\mathsf{cb}_{2R}; \mathbb{Z}_{2}^{\mathsf{h},\mathsf{p}_{\cdot}}) + \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{U}}(\mathsf{cb}_{2R}; \mathbb{Z}_{2}^{\mathsf{h},\mathsf{p}_{\cdot}}) = \mathsf{Z}(\mathsf{cb}_{R}).$$
(3.8)

The fermionization,

$$\mathsf{F}(\mathsf{cb}_{2R}; \mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{h.p.}}) := (\mathsf{cb}_{2R} \otimes \mathsf{Arf}) /\!\!/ \mathsf{diag}(\mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{h.p.}} \times \mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{Arf}}) , \qquad (3.9)$$

has partition functions given by (2.14)-(2.17):

$$\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{NS},\mathsf{NS}}(\mathsf{F}(\mathsf{cb}_{2R};\mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{h.p.}})) = \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{S}}(\mathsf{cb}_{2R};\mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{h.p.}}) + \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{V}}(\mathsf{cb}_{2R};\mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{h.p.}}), \qquad (3.10)$$

$$\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{NS},\mathsf{R}}(\mathsf{F}(\mathsf{cb}_{2R};\mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{h},\mathsf{p}})) = \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{S}}(\mathsf{cb}_{2R};\mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{h},\mathsf{p}}) - \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{V}}(\mathsf{cb}_{2R};\mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{h},\mathsf{p}}), \qquad (3.11)$$

$$\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{R},\mathsf{NS}}(\mathsf{F}(\mathsf{cb}_{2R};\mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{h},\mathsf{p}_{\cdot}})) = \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{U}}(\mathsf{cb}_{2R};\mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{h},\mathsf{p}_{\cdot}}) + \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{T}}(\mathsf{cb}_{2R};\mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{h},\mathsf{p}_{\cdot}}), \qquad (3.12)$$

$$\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{R},\mathsf{R}}(\mathsf{F}(\mathsf{cb}_{2R};\mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{h},\mathsf{p}})) = \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{U}}(\mathsf{cb}_{2R};\mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{h},\mathsf{p}}) - \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{T}}(\mathsf{cb}_{2R};\mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{h},\mathsf{p}}).$$
(3.13)

The fermionization of the compact boson by the Arf theory has also been discussed in [78]. Note that (3.10)-(3.13) can be written as:

$$Z_{p,q}(\mathsf{F}(\mathsf{cb}_{2R};\mathbb{Z}_{2}^{\mathsf{h},\mathsf{p}.})) = \frac{1}{2|\eta(\tau)|^{2}} \sum_{\substack{s_{1},s_{2} \\ \in \{\mathsf{NS},\mathsf{R}\}}} (-1)^{(s_{1}+p)(s_{2}+q)} \sum_{\substack{m\in\mathbb{Z} \\ n\in\mathbb{Z}+\frac{1}{2}s_{1}}} (-1)^{ms_{2}} q^{\frac{1}{4}\left(\frac{m}{2R}+2nR\right)^{2}} \overline{q}^{\frac{1}{4}\left(\frac{m}{2R}-2nR\right)^{2}},$$
(3.14)

here  $p, q \in {\mathsf{NS}, \mathsf{R}}$  and we identify<sup>13</sup>  ${\mathsf{NS}, \mathsf{R}} = {0, 1}$ .

# 3.2 $(E_8)_1 \times (E_8)_1$ and $(E_8)_2 \times \lambda$

The  $(E_8)_1 \times (E_8)_1$  current algebra as a holomorphic (left-moving) CFT has central charge  $(c_L, c_R) = (16, 0)$ . It admits a non-anomalous  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  symmetry that exchanges the two  $E_8$  factors, denoted by  $\mathbb{Z}_2^{\sigma}$ . Using the coset relation,

$$\frac{(E_8)_1 \times (E_8)_1}{(E_8)_2} = \operatorname{Vir}_{c=1/2}, \qquad (3.15)$$

where  $\operatorname{Vir}_{c=1/2}$  denotes the holomorphic theory of a Majorana-Weyl fermion (sometimes denoted by  $\lambda$ ), each state in a representation of  $(E_8)_1 \times (E_8)_1$  can be written as a product of a state in a representation of  $(E_8)_2$  with a state in a representation of  $\operatorname{Vir}_{c=1/2}$  [79, Ch. 18]. In particular, the  $\mathbb{Z}_2^{\sigma}$ -twisted partition functions of  $(E_8)_1 \times (E_8)_1$  can be decomposed in terms of the characters of  $(E_8)_2$ ,

$$\chi_{\mathbf{1}}^{E_8}, \quad \chi_{\mathbf{248}}^{E_8}, \quad \chi_{\mathbf{3875}}^{E_8},$$
 (3.16)

and the characters of  $Vir_{c=1/2}$ ,

$$\chi_0^{\text{Vir}}, \quad \chi_{1/2}^{\text{Vir}}, \quad \chi_{1/16}^{\text{Vir}}.$$
 (3.17)

(See appendix B and [41] for details.) The  $\mathbb{Z}_2^{\sigma}$ -twisted partition functions of  $(E_8)_1 \times (E_8)_1$  are

$$\mathsf{Z}_{0,0}((E_8)_1 \times (E_8)_1; \mathbb{Z}_2^{\sigma}) = \chi_0^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_1^{E_8} + \chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{\mathbf{3875}}^{E_8} + \chi_{1/16}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{\mathbf{248}}^{E_8}, \qquad (3.18)$$

$$\mathsf{Z}_{0,1}((E_8)_1 \times (E_8)_1; \mathbb{Z}_2^{\sigma}) = \chi_0^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_1^{E_8} + \chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{\mathbf{3875}}^{E_8} - \chi_{1/16}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{\mathbf{248}}^{E_8}, \qquad (3.19)$$

$$\mathsf{Z}_{1,0}((E_8)_1 \times (E_8)_1; \mathbb{Z}_2^{\sigma}) = \chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_1^{E_8} + \chi_0^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{3875}^{E_8} + \chi_{1/16}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{248}^{E_8}, \qquad (3.20)$$

$$\mathsf{Z}_{1,1}((E_8)_1 \times (E_8)_1; \mathbb{Z}_2^{\sigma}) = -\chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_1^{E_8} - \chi_0^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{3875}^{E_8} + \chi_{1/16}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{248}^{E_8} \,. \tag{3.21}$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup>Note that  $s_1 + p$  and  $s_2 + q$  are defined by the relations NS + NS = NS = 0, NS + R = R + NS = R = 1, and R + R = NS = 0.

So the S, T, U, V decompositions are

$$\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{S}}((E_8)_1 \times (E_8)_1; \mathbb{Z}_2^{\sigma}) = \chi_0^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_1^{E_8} + \chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{\mathbf{3875}}^{E_8}, \qquad (3.22)$$

$$\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{T}}((E_8)_1 \times (E_8)_1; \mathbb{Z}_2^{\sigma}) = \chi_{1/16}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{\mathbf{248}}^{E_8}, \qquad (3.23)$$

$$\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{U}}((E_8)_1 \times (E_8)_1; \mathbb{Z}_2^{\sigma}) = \chi_{1/16}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{\mathbf{248}}^{E_8} , \qquad (3.24)$$

$$\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{V}}((E_8)_1 \times (E_8)_1; \mathbb{Z}_2^{\sigma}) = \chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_1^{E_8} + \chi_0^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{3875}^{E_8} \,. \tag{3.25}$$

The fermionization of this theory is referred to as  $(E_8)_2 \times \text{lsing or } (E_8)_2 \times \lambda$ ,

$$\mathsf{F}((E_8)_1 \times (E_8)_1; \mathbb{Z}_2^{\sigma}) := (E_8)_2 \times \lambda = ((E_8)_1 \times (E_8)_1 \otimes \mathsf{Arf}) /\!\!/ \mathsf{diag}(\mathbb{Z}_2^{\sigma} \times \mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{Arf}}), \qquad (3.26)$$

and has the following partition functions:

$$\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{NS},\mathsf{NS}}((E_8)_2 \times \lambda) = (\chi_0^{\mathsf{Vir}} + \chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}})(\chi_1^{E_8} + \chi_{3875}^{E_8}), \qquad (3.27)$$

$$Z_{\text{NS},\text{R}}((E_8)_2 \times \lambda) = (\chi_0^{\text{Vir}} - \chi_{1/2}^{\text{Vir}})(\chi_1^{E_8} - \chi_{3875}^{E_8}), \qquad (3.28)$$

$$Z_{\mathsf{R},\mathsf{NS}}((E_8)_2 \times \lambda) = \sqrt{2\chi_{1/16}^{\mathsf{Vir}}} \cdot \sqrt{2\chi_{248}^{E_8}}, \qquad (3.29)$$

$$\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{R},\mathsf{R}}((E_8)_2 \times \lambda) = 0.$$
(3.30)

The fermionic theory  $(E_8)_2 \times \lambda$  has a  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  symmetry, generated by the fermion number operator  $(-1)^F$ . Note that the T and U sectors of  $(E_8)_1 \times (E_8)_1$  are identical, so the fermionization  $\mathsf{F}' = \mathsf{F} \otimes \mathsf{Arf}$  coincides with  $\mathsf{F}$ .

#### 3.3 Intermezzo: gauging fermion parity

Defining a fermionic theory  $\mathsf{F}$  (with a  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  fermion parity symmetry generated by the fermion number  $(-1)^F$ ) on a Riemann surface  $\Sigma$  requires a choice of spin structure  $\rho$ . We denote its partition function by  $\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{F}}[\Sigma,\rho]$ . If we turn on a gauge field **a** for  $(-1)^F$ , it acts by shifting the spin structure:  $\rho \mapsto \rho + \mathbf{a}$ . Equivariantizing the theory with a fixed spin structure  $\rho$ with respect to  $(-1)^F$  amounts to treating **a** as a fluctuating field that is now summed over, yielding a theory  $\widetilde{\mathsf{F}}$  with partition function

$$\mathsf{Z}_{\widetilde{\mathsf{F}}}[\Sigma,\rho,A] = \frac{1}{\sqrt{|H^1(\Sigma,\mathbb{Z}_2)|}} \sum_{\mathbf{a}} (-1)^{\int_{\Sigma} \mathbf{a} \cup A} \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{F}}[\rho + \mathbf{a}], \qquad (3.31)$$

where we have turned on a background field A for the  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  symmetry of  $\widetilde{\mathsf{F}}$ , and the phase factor has an expression in terms of Arf invariants, details of which can be found in [67].<sup>14</sup>

Gauging fermion parity can be implemented by turning on holonomies for  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  gauge fields (around the A- and B- cycles of  $\mathbb{T}^2$ ), represented by a pair of integers  $a, b \in \{0, 1\}$ , while retaining the spin structure grading on  $\mathbb{T}^2$  given by (p, q) where  $p, q \in \{NS, R\}$ . This

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup>Summing over the gauge field a naively seems to be equivalent to summing over spin structures, but a careful analysis [57, 80] reveals that spin structure summation and gauging fermion parity are in general different operations, and coincide only when the gravitational anomaly of the theory is 0 mod 16: in such cases the theory  $\tilde{F}$  with partition function (3.31) is a bosonic theory (this is true bosonization). Gauging fermion parity is possible even when the anomaly is 8 mod 16, in which case the result is another fermionic theory (refermionization).

leads to a "refined" partition function labeled by four indices,  $\mathbf{Z}_{p,\mathbf{a};q,\mathbf{b}}^{\mathsf{F}}$ . The background gauge field **a** for  $(-1)^{F}$  shifts the spin structure, leading to

$$\mathbf{Z}_{p,\mathbf{a};q,\mathbf{b}}^{\mathsf{F}} := \mathbf{Z}_{p+\mathbf{a},q+\mathbf{b}}^{\mathsf{F}}, \qquad (3.32)$$

where the r.h.s. is completely specified by the unrefined fermionic partition function and the mod 2 rules that define  $p + a.^{15}$  One can consider the same operation on  $F' = F \otimes Arf$  instead of F. In this case,

$$\mathbf{Z}_{p,\mathbf{a};q,\mathbf{b}}^{\mathsf{F}'} := \mathsf{Z}_{p+\mathbf{a},q+\mathbf{b}}^{\mathsf{F}} \mathsf{Z}_{p,q}^{\mathsf{Arf}}, \qquad (3.33)$$

where  $Z_{p,q}^{\text{Arf}}$  is given by (2.22). Given a bosonic theory  $\mathcal{T}_{\text{bos}}$  with a non-anomalous  $\mathbb{Z}_2^{(\text{bos})}$ symmetry, one can construct a tensor product  $\mathcal{T}_{\text{bos}} \otimes \mathsf{F}$  and gauge it by a  $\mathbb{Z}_2$ -action that acts
as  $\mathbb{Z}_2^{(\text{bos})}$  on  $\mathcal{T}_{\text{bos}}$  and as  $(-1)^F$  on  $\mathsf{F}$ . The  $\mathbb{T}^2$ -partition function of the orbifold theory,

$$(\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{bos}} \otimes \mathsf{F}) /\!\!/ \mathsf{diag}(\mathbb{Z}_2^{(\mathsf{bos})} \times (-1)^F), \qquad (3.34)$$

is given by 16

$$\mathsf{Z}_{p,q} = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{\mathsf{a},\mathsf{b} \in \{0,1\}} \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{a},\mathsf{b}}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{bos}}} \mathsf{Z}_{p,\mathsf{a};q,\mathsf{b}}^{\mathsf{F}} = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{\mathsf{a},\mathsf{b} \in \{0,1\}} \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{a},\mathsf{b}}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{bos}}} \mathsf{Z}_{p+\mathsf{a},q+\mathsf{b}}^{\mathsf{F}} \,. \tag{3.35}$$

One can construct another orbifold by replacing F with F' in (3.34).

# **3.4** Tensoring $(E_8)_1 \times (E_8)_1$ and $(E_8)_2 \times \lambda$ with a compact boson

Following section 2, we take as 'theory A' the tensor product,

$$\mathcal{A}_1 := \mathsf{cb}_{2R} \otimes (E_8)_1 \times (E_8)_1 \,. \tag{3.36}$$

This theory admits a  $\mathbb{Z}_2^{h.p.} \times \mathbb{Z}_2^{\sigma}$  symmetry. The twisted partition function with holonomies (a,b) is

$$\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{a},\mathsf{b}}(\mathsf{cb}_{2R}\otimes(E_8)_1\times(E_8)_1;\mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{h},\mathsf{p}}\times\mathbb{Z}_2^{\sigma}):=\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{a},\mathsf{b}}(\mathsf{cb}_{2R};\mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{h},\mathsf{p}})\times\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{a},\mathsf{b}}((E_8)_1\times(E_8)_1;\mathbb{Z}_2^{\sigma}).$$
(3.37)

For brevity, we define

$$\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{a},\mathsf{b}}^{\mathsf{c}\mathsf{b}} := \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{a},\mathsf{b}}(\mathsf{c}\mathsf{b}_{2R};\mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{h},\mathsf{p}_{\cdot}})\,. \tag{3.38}$$

In terms of S, T, U, V decompositions, we have,

$$\begin{aligned} \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{S}}(\mathcal{A}_{1}) &= \frac{1}{2} \left[ \mathsf{Z}_{0,0}^{\mathsf{cb}} \left( \chi_{0}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{1}^{E_{8}} + \chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{3875}^{E_{8}} + \chi_{1/16}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{248}^{E_{8}} \right) + \mathsf{Z}_{0,1}^{\mathsf{cb}} \left( \chi_{0}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{1}^{E_{8}} + \chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{3875}^{E_{8}} - \chi_{1/16}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{248}^{E_{8}} \right) \right], \end{aligned}$$

$$\begin{aligned} \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{T}}(\mathcal{A}_{1}) &= \frac{1}{2} \left[ \mathsf{Z}_{0,0}^{\mathsf{cb}} \left( \chi_{0}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{1}^{E_{8}} + \chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{3875}^{E_{8}} + \chi_{1/16}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{248}^{E_{8}} \right) - \mathsf{Z}_{0,1}^{\mathsf{cb}} \left( \chi_{0}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{1}^{E_{8}} + \chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{3875}^{E_{8}} - \chi_{1/16}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{248}^{E_{8}} \right) \right], \end{aligned}$$

$$\end{aligned}$$

$$\end{aligned}$$

$$\end{aligned}$$

$$\begin{aligned} \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{T}}(\mathcal{A}_{1}) &= \frac{1}{2} \left[ \mathsf{Z}_{0,0}^{\mathsf{cb}} \left( \chi_{0}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{1}^{E_{8}} + \chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{3875}^{E_{8}} + \chi_{1/16}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{248}^{E_{8}} \right) - \mathsf{Z}_{0,1}^{\mathsf{cb}} \left( \chi_{0}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{1}^{E_{8}} + \chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{3875}^{E_{8}} - \chi_{1/16}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{248}^{E_{8}} \right) \right], \end{aligned}$$

$$\end{aligned}$$

 ${}^{15}\mathsf{NS}+0=\mathsf{NS},\,\mathsf{NS}+1=\mathsf{R},\,\mathsf{R}+\overline{0=\mathsf{R},\,\mathrm{and}\,\,\mathsf{R}+1}=\mathsf{NS}.$ 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup>For  $\Sigma = \mathbb{T}^2$ ,  $|H^1(\Sigma, \mathbb{Z}_2)| = 4$ , so one gets a familiar factor of 1/2.

$$Z_{U}(\mathcal{A}_{1}) = \frac{1}{2} \left[ Z_{1,0}^{cb} \left( \chi_{1/2}^{Vir} \chi_{1}^{E_{8}} + \chi_{0}^{Vir} \chi_{3875}^{E_{8}} + \chi_{1/16}^{Vir} \chi_{248}^{E_{8}} \right) + Z_{1,1}^{cb} \left( -\chi_{1/2}^{Vir} \chi_{1}^{E_{8}} - \chi_{0}^{Vir} \chi_{3875}^{E_{8}} + \chi_{1/16}^{Vir} \chi_{248}^{E_{8}} \right) \right],$$

$$(3.41)$$

$$Z_{V}(\mathcal{A}_{1}) = \frac{1}{2} \left[ Z_{1,0}^{cb} \left( \chi_{1/2}^{Vir} \chi_{1}^{E_{8}} + \chi_{0}^{Vir} \chi_{3875}^{E_{8}} + \chi_{1/16}^{Vir} \chi_{248}^{E_{8}} \right) - Z_{1,1}^{cb} \left( -\chi_{1/2}^{Vir} \chi_{1}^{E_{8}} - \chi_{0}^{Vir} \chi_{3875}^{E_{8}} + \chi_{1/16}^{Vir} \chi_{248}^{E_{8}} \right) \right].$$

$$(3.42)$$

The fermionization of theory  $\mathcal{A}_1$ ,

$$\mathsf{T}_1 := \left(\mathsf{cb}_{2R} \otimes (E_8)_1 \times (E_8)_1 \otimes \mathsf{Arf}\right) /\!\!/ \mathsf{diag}(\mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{h.p.}} \times \mathbb{Z}_2^{\sigma} \times \mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{Arf}}), \qquad (3.43)$$

has the following partition functions:

$$Z_{\rm NS,NS}^{T_1} = \frac{1}{2} \left[ Z_{0,0}^{\rm cb} \left( \chi_0^{\rm Vir} \chi_1^{E_8} + \chi_{1/2}^{\rm Vir} \chi_{3875}^{E_8} + \chi_{1/16}^{\rm Vir} \chi_{248}^{E_8} \right) + Z_{0,1}^{\rm cb} \left( \chi_0^{\rm Vir} \chi_1^{E_8} + \chi_{1/2}^{\rm Vir} \chi_{3875}^{E_8} - \chi_{1/16}^{\rm Vir} \chi_{248}^{E_8} \right) \\ + Z_{1,0}^{\rm cb} \left( \chi_{1/2}^{\rm Vir} \chi_1^{E_8} + \chi_0^{\rm Vir} \chi_{3875}^{E_8} + \chi_{1/16}^{\rm Vir} \chi_{248}^{E_8} \right) - Z_{1,1}^{\rm cb} \left( -\chi_{1/2}^{\rm Vir} \chi_1^{E_8} - \chi_0^{\rm Vir} \chi_{3875}^{E_8} + \chi_{1/16}^{\rm Vir} \chi_{248}^{E_8} \right) \right],$$

$$(3.44)$$

$$Z_{\rm NS,R}^{\rm T_1} = \frac{1}{2} \left[ Z_{0,0}^{\rm cb} \left( \chi_0^{\rm Vir} \chi_1^{E_8} + \chi_{1/2}^{\rm Vir} \chi_{3875}^{E_8} + \chi_{1/16}^{\rm Vir} \chi_{248}^{E_8} \right) + Z_{0,1}^{\rm cb} \left( \chi_0^{\rm Vir} \chi_1^{E_8} + \chi_{1/2}^{\rm Vir} \chi_{3875}^{E_8} - \chi_{1/16}^{\rm Vir} \chi_{248}^{E_8} \right) - Z_{1,0}^{\rm cb} \left( \chi_{1/2}^{\rm Vir} \chi_1^{E_8} + \chi_0^{\rm Vir} \chi_{3875}^{E_8} + \chi_{1/16}^{\rm Vir} \chi_{248}^{E_8} \right) + Z_{1,1}^{\rm cb} \left( -\chi_{1/2}^{\rm Vir} \chi_1^{E_8} - \chi_0^{\rm Vir} \chi_{3875}^{E_8} + \chi_{1/16}^{\rm Vir} \chi_{248}^{E_8} \right) \right],$$

$$(3.45)$$

$$Z_{\mathsf{R},\mathsf{NS}}^{\mathsf{T}_{1}} = \frac{1}{2} \left[ Z_{1,0}^{\mathsf{cb}} \left( \chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{1}^{E_{8}} + \chi_{0}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{3875}^{E_{8}} + \chi_{1/16}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{248}^{E_{8}} \right) + Z_{1,1}^{\mathsf{cb}} \left( -\chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{1}^{E_{8}} - \chi_{0}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{3875}^{E_{8}} + \chi_{1/16}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{248}^{E_{8}} \right) \\ + Z_{1,0}^{\mathsf{cb}} \left( \chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{1}^{E_{8}} + \chi_{0}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{3875}^{E_{8}} + \chi_{1/16}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{248}^{E_{8}} \right) - Z_{1,1}^{\mathsf{cb}} \left( -\chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{1}^{E_{8}} - \chi_{0}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{3875}^{E_{8}} + \chi_{1/16}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{248}^{E_{8}} \right) \right],$$

$$(3.46)$$

$$Z_{\mathsf{R},\mathsf{R}}^{\mathsf{T}_{1}} = \frac{1}{2} \left[ Z_{1,0}^{\mathsf{cb}} \left( \chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{1}^{E_{8}} + \chi_{0}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{3875}^{E_{8}} + \chi_{1/16}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{248}^{E_{8}} \right) + Z_{1,1}^{\mathsf{cb}} \left( -\chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{1}^{E_{8}} - \chi_{0}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{3875}^{E_{8}} + \chi_{1/16}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{248}^{E_{8}} \right) \\ - Z_{1,0}^{\mathsf{cb}} \left( \chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{1}^{E_{8}} + \chi_{0}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{3875}^{E_{8}} + \chi_{1/16}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{248}^{E_{8}} \right) + Z_{1,1}^{\mathsf{cb}} \left( -\chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{1}^{E_{8}} - \chi_{0}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{3875}^{E_{8}} + \chi_{1/16}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{248}^{E_{8}} \right) \right].$$

$$(3.47)$$

Another combination that we can consider is the tensor product,

$$\mathcal{A}_2 := \mathsf{cb}_{2R'} \otimes (E_8)_2 \times \lambda \,. \tag{3.48}$$

This is a fermionic theory based on (3.26). We consider the orbifold of this theory by the diagonal of the product of the half-period  $\mathbb{Z}_2^{\text{h.p.}}$  acting on the compact boson and the fermion parity  $((-1)^F)$  action of  $(E_8)_2 \times \lambda$ . Gauging  $(-1)^F$  of a fermionic theory was introduced in section 3.3. Following (3.35), we define the partition function of theory  $\mathcal{A}_2$  as

$$\mathbf{Z}_{p,\mathsf{a};q,\mathsf{b}}^{\mathcal{A}_2} := \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{a},\mathsf{b}}(\mathsf{cb}_{2R'}) \times \mathbf{Z}_{p,\mathsf{a};q,\mathsf{b}}^{(E_8)_2 \times \lambda} = \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{a},\mathsf{b}}(\mathsf{cb}_{2R'}) \times \mathsf{Z}_{p+\mathsf{a},q+\mathsf{b}}^{(E_8)_2 \times \lambda}.$$
(3.49)

Then, the orbifold theory

$$\mathsf{T}_2 := \mathcal{A}_2 /\!\!/ \mathbb{Z}_2 = \left( \mathsf{cb}_{2R'} \otimes (E_8)_2 \times \lambda \right) /\!\!/ \mathsf{diag} \left( \mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{h.p.}} \times (-1)^F \right), \tag{3.50}$$

has partition function,

$$\mathsf{Z}_{p,q}^{\mathsf{T}_{2}} = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{\mathsf{a},\mathsf{b}\in\{0,1\}} \mathsf{Z}_{p,\mathsf{a};q,\mathsf{b}}^{\mathcal{A}_{2}} = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{\mathsf{a},\mathsf{b}\in\{0,1\}} \left( \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{a},\mathsf{b}}(\mathsf{cb}_{2R'}) \times \mathsf{Z}_{p+\mathsf{a},q+\mathsf{b}}^{(E_{8})_{2}\times\lambda} \right) \,. \tag{3.51}$$

As before, we define

$$\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{a},\mathsf{b}}^{\mathsf{c}\mathsf{b}'} := \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{a},\mathsf{b}}(\mathsf{c}\mathsf{b}_{2R'};\mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{h},\mathsf{p}_{\cdot}}) \,. \tag{3.52}$$

Evaluating (3.51) explicitly, we find:

$$\begin{split} \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{NS},\mathsf{NS}}^{\mathsf{T}_{2}} &= \frac{1}{2} \mathsf{Z}_{0,0}^{\mathsf{cb'}} \left( \chi_{0}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{1}^{E_8} + \chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{1}^{E_8} + \chi_{0}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{3875}^{E_8} + \chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{3875}^{E_8} \right) \\ &\quad + \frac{1}{2} \mathsf{Z}_{0,1}^{\mathsf{cb'}} \left( \chi_{0}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{1}^{E_8} - \chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{1}^{E_8} - \chi_{0}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{3875}^{E_8} + \chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{3875}^{E_8} \right) + \mathsf{Z}_{1,0}^{\mathsf{cb'}} \chi_{1/16}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{248}^{E_8} , \quad (3.53) \\ \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{NS},\mathsf{R}}^{\mathsf{T}_2} &= \frac{1}{2} \mathsf{Z}_{0,1}^{\mathsf{cb'}} \left( \chi_{0}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{1}^{E_8} + \chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{1}^{E_8} + \chi_{0}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{3875}^{E_8} + \chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{3875}^{E_8} \right) \\ &\quad + \frac{1}{2} \mathsf{Z}_{0,0}^{\mathsf{cb'}} \left( \chi_{0}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{1}^{E_8} - \chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{1}^{E_8} - \chi_{0}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{3875}^{E_8} + \chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{3875}^{E_8} \right) + \mathsf{Z}_{1,1}^{\mathsf{cb'}} \chi_{1/16}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{248}^{E_8} , \quad (3.54) \\ \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{R},\mathsf{NS}}^{\mathsf{T}_2} &= \frac{1}{2} \mathsf{Z}_{1,0}^{\mathsf{cb'}} \left( \chi_{0}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{1}^{E_8} + \chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{1}^{E_8} + \chi_{0}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{3875}^{E_8} + \chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{3875}^{E_8} \right) \\ \end{array}$$

$$+\frac{1}{2}\mathsf{Z}_{1,1}^{\mathsf{cb'}}\left(\chi_{0}^{\mathsf{Vir}}\chi_{1}^{E_{8}}-\chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}}\chi_{1}^{E_{8}}-\chi_{0}^{\mathsf{Vir}}\chi_{3875}^{E_{8}}+\chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}}\chi_{3875}^{E_{8}}\right)+\mathsf{Z}_{0,0}^{\mathsf{cb'}}\chi_{1/16}^{\mathsf{Vir}}\chi_{248}^{E_{8}} \qquad (3.55)$$

$$Z_{\mathsf{R},\mathsf{R}}^{\mathsf{T}_{2}} = \frac{1}{2} \mathsf{Z}_{1,1}^{\mathsf{cb'}} \left( \chi_{0}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{1}^{E_{8}} + \chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{1}^{E_{8}} + \chi_{0}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{3875}^{E_{8}} + \chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{3875}^{E_{8}} \right) \\ + \frac{1}{2} \mathsf{Z}_{1,0}^{\mathsf{cb'}} \left( \chi_{0}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{1}^{E_{8}} - \chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{1}^{E_{8}} - \chi_{0}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{3875}^{E_{8}} + \chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{3875}^{E_{8}} \right) + \mathsf{Z}_{0,1}^{\mathsf{cb'}} \chi_{1/16}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{248}^{E_{8}} \,. \tag{3.56}$$

In the next section, after a slight but essential digression, we will show that  $T_1$  and  $T_2$  are T-dual to each other for  $R' = \frac{1}{2R}$ . While one can prove this by comparing (3.44)–(3.47) with (3.54)–(3.56), doing so involves a tedious change of variables. We opt for a more conceptual explanation based on the methods of section 2.

## 4 Fermionizations and T-dualities

#### 4.1 T-duality of $T_1$ and $T_2$

We first demonstrate the T-duality of a pair of 2d spin CFTs using the fermionization of section 2. Let  $\mathcal{T}_A$  be a left-moving bosonic CFT that admits a non-anomalous  $\mathbb{Z}_2^{(A)}$  symmetry, with  $Z_2^{(A)}$ -twisted partition functions denoted by  $Z_{i,j}^{\mathcal{T}_A}$  where  $i,j \in \{0,1\}$ . We can fermionize  $\mathcal{T}_A$  to obtain a theory  $\mathcal{T}_F := (\mathcal{T}_A \times Arf)/diag(\mathbb{Z}_2^A \times \mathbb{Z}_2^{Arf})$  with partition functions (2.14)–(2.17) which read^{17}

$$Z_{\rm NS,NS}^{\mathcal{T}_{\rm F}} = Z_{\rm S}^{\mathcal{T}_{\rm A}} + Z_{\rm V}^{\mathcal{T}_{\rm A}} = \frac{1}{2} \left( Z_{0,0}^{\mathcal{T}_{\rm A}} + Z_{0,1}^{\mathcal{T}_{\rm A}} + Z_{1,0}^{\mathcal{T}_{\rm A}} - Z_{1,1}^{\mathcal{T}_{\rm A}} \right) , \qquad (4.1)$$

$$Z_{NS,R}^{\mathcal{T}_{F}} = Z_{S}^{\mathcal{T}_{A}} - Z_{V}^{\mathcal{T}_{A}} = \frac{1}{2} \left( Z_{0,0}^{\mathcal{T}_{A}} + Z_{0,1}^{\mathcal{T}_{A}} - Z_{1,0}^{\mathcal{T}_{A}} + Z_{1,1}^{\mathcal{T}_{A}} \right) , \qquad (4.2)$$

$$Z_{\mathsf{R},\mathsf{NS}}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{F}}} = Z_{\mathsf{U}}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}} + Z_{\mathsf{T}}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}} = \frac{1}{2} \left( Z_{1,0}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}} + Z_{1,1}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}} + Z_{0,0}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}} - Z_{0,1}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}} \right) , \qquad (4.3)$$

$$Z_{\mathsf{R},\mathsf{R}}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{F}}} = Z_{\mathsf{U}}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}} - Z_{\mathsf{T}}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}} = \frac{1}{2} \left( Z_{1,0}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}} + Z_{1,1}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}} - Z_{0,0}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}} + Z_{0,1}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}} \right) \,. \tag{4.4}$$

 $^{17}\text{We}$  denote the fermionizations of  $\mathcal{T}_A$  by  $\mathcal{T}_F:=F(\mathcal{T}_A),$  and  $\mathcal{T}_{F'}:=F'(\mathcal{T}_A)=F(\mathcal{T}_A)\times Arf.$ 

# Construction of theory $\mathcal{X}_1$

Consider the theory,

(compact boson at radius 
$$2R$$
)  $\otimes \mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}$ , (4.5)

which we will abbreviate by 'cb  $\otimes \mathcal{T}_A$ '. This theory has a  $\mathbb{Z}_2^{h.p.} \times \mathbb{Z}_2^{(A)}$  symmetry, with the first factor corresponding to the half-period shift of the compact boson and the second factor the  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  symmetry of  $\mathcal{T}_A$ . We are interested in the diagonal  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  subgroup, with respect to which we can construct the twisted and untwisted sectors. The S, T, U and V sectors of  $cb \otimes \mathcal{T}_A$  have the following partition functions:

$$Z_{S}^{cb\otimes\mathcal{T}_{A}} = \frac{1}{2} (Z_{0,0}^{cb} Z_{0,0}^{\mathcal{T}_{A}} + Z_{0,1}^{cb} Z_{0,1}^{\mathcal{T}_{A}}), \qquad (4.6)$$

$$Z_{\mathsf{T}}^{\mathsf{cb}\otimes\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}} = \frac{1}{2} (Z_{0,0}^{\mathsf{cb}} Z_{0,0}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}} - Z_{0,1}^{\mathsf{cb}} Z_{0,1}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}}), \qquad (4.7)$$

$$Z_{U}^{cb\otimes\mathcal{T}_{A}} = \frac{1}{2} (Z_{1,0}^{cb} Z_{1,0}^{\mathcal{T}_{A}} + Z_{1,1}^{cb} Z_{1,1}^{\mathcal{T}_{A}}), \qquad (4.8)$$

$$Z_{V}^{cb\otimes\mathcal{T}_{A}} = \frac{1}{2} (Z_{1,0}^{cb} Z_{1,0}^{\mathcal{T}_{A}} - Z_{1,1}^{cb} Z_{1,1}^{\mathcal{T}_{A}}) .$$
(4.9)

The corresponding fermionized theory,

$$\mathcal{X}_1 := \mathsf{F}(\mathsf{cb}_{2R} \otimes \mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}) = \left(\mathsf{cb}_{2R} \otimes \mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}} \otimes \mathsf{Arf}\right) /\!\!/ \mathsf{diag}\left(\mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{h.p.}} \times \mathbb{Z}_2^{(\mathsf{A})} \times \mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{Arf}}\right), \tag{4.10}$$

has the following partition functions:

$$Z_{NS,NS}^{\mathcal{X}_{1}} = Z_{S}^{cb\otimes\mathcal{T}_{A}} + Z_{V}^{cb\otimes\mathcal{T}_{A}} = \frac{1}{2} \left( Z_{0,0}^{cb} Z_{0,0}^{\mathcal{T}_{A}} + Z_{0,1}^{cb} Z_{0,1}^{\mathcal{T}_{A}} + Z_{1,0}^{cb} Z_{1,0}^{\mathcal{T}_{A}} - Z_{1,1}^{cb} Z_{1,1}^{\mathcal{T}_{A}} \right) , \qquad (4.11)$$

$$Z_{NS,R}^{\mathcal{X}_{1}} = Z_{S}^{cb\otimes\mathcal{T}_{A}} - Z_{V}^{cb\otimes\mathcal{T}_{A}} = \frac{1}{2} \left( Z_{0,0}^{cb} Z_{0,0}^{\mathcal{T}_{A}} + Z_{0,1}^{cb} Z_{0,1}^{\mathcal{T}_{A}} - Z_{1,0}^{cb} Z_{1,0}^{\mathcal{T}_{A}} + Z_{1,1}^{cb} Z_{1,1}^{\mathcal{T}_{A}} \right),$$
(4.12)

$$Z_{\mathsf{R},\mathsf{NS}}^{\mathcal{X}_{1}} = \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{U}}^{\mathsf{cb}\otimes\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}} + \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{T}}^{\mathsf{cb}\otimes\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}} = \frac{1}{2} \left( \mathsf{Z}_{1,0}^{\mathsf{cb}}\mathsf{Z}_{1,0}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}} + \mathsf{Z}_{1,1}^{\mathsf{cb}}\mathsf{Z}_{1,1}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}} + \mathsf{Z}_{0,0}^{\mathsf{cb}}\mathsf{Z}_{0,0}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}} - \mathsf{Z}_{0,1}^{\mathsf{cb}}\mathsf{Z}_{0,1}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}} \right),$$
(4.13)

$$Z_{\mathsf{R},\mathsf{R}}^{\mathcal{X}_{1}} = \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{U}}^{\mathsf{cb}\otimes\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}} - \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{T}}^{\mathsf{cb}\otimes\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}} = \frac{1}{2} \left( \mathsf{Z}_{1,0}^{\mathsf{cb}}\mathsf{Z}_{1,0}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}} + \mathsf{Z}_{1,1}^{\mathsf{cb}}\mathsf{Z}_{1,1}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}} - \mathsf{Z}_{0,0}^{\mathsf{cb}}\mathsf{Z}_{0,0}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}} + \mathsf{Z}_{0,1}^{\mathsf{cb}}\mathsf{Z}_{0,1}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}} \right) .$$
(4.14)

In terms of the  $S,\,T,\,U,\,V$  sectors of cb and  $\mathcal{T}_A,$  they reduce to:

$$Z_{NS,NS}^{\mathcal{X}_1} = Z_S^{cb} Z_S^{\mathcal{T}_A} + Z_T^{cb} Z_T^{\mathcal{T}_A} + Z_V^{cb} Z_U^{\mathcal{T}_A} + Z_U^{cb} Z_V^{\mathcal{T}_A}, \qquad (4.15)$$

$$Z_{NS,R}^{\mathcal{X}_1} = Z_S^{cb} Z_S^{\mathcal{I}_A} + Z_T^{cb} Z_T^{\mathcal{I}_A} - Z_V^{cb} Z_U^{\mathcal{I}_A} - Z_U^{cb} Z_V^{\mathcal{I}_A}, \qquad (4.16)$$

$$Z_{\mathsf{R},\mathsf{NS}}^{\mathcal{X}_1} = Z_\mathsf{T}^{\mathsf{cb}} Z_\mathsf{S}^{\mathcal{T}_\mathsf{A}} + Z_\mathsf{S}^{\mathsf{cb}} Z_\mathsf{T}^{\mathcal{T}_\mathsf{A}} + Z_\mathsf{U}^{\mathsf{cb}} Z_\mathsf{U}^{\mathcal{T}_\mathsf{A}} + Z_\mathsf{V}^{\mathsf{cb}} Z_\mathsf{V}^{\mathcal{T}_\mathsf{A}}, \qquad (4.17)$$

$$Z_{\mathsf{R},\mathsf{R}}^{\mathcal{X}_1} = -Z_\mathsf{T}^{\mathsf{cb}} Z_\mathsf{S}^{\mathcal{T}_\mathsf{A}} - Z_\mathsf{S}^{\mathsf{cb}} Z_\mathsf{T}^{\mathcal{T}_\mathsf{A}} + Z_\mathsf{U}^{\mathsf{cb}} Z_\mathsf{U}^{\mathcal{T}_\mathsf{A}} + Z_\mathsf{V}^{\mathsf{cb}} Z_\mathsf{V}^{\mathcal{T}_\mathsf{A}} \,. \tag{4.18}$$

### Construction of theory $\mathcal{X}_2$

The theory  $\mathcal{X}_2$  is defined as,

$$\mathcal{X}_2 := \left( \mathsf{cb}_{2R'} \otimes \mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{F}'} \right) /\!\!/ \mathsf{diag} \left( \mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{h.p.}} \times (-1)^F \right), \tag{4.19}$$

where  $\mathcal{T}_{F'} = F(\mathcal{T}_A) \otimes Arf = (\mathcal{T}_A \otimes Arf) /\!\!/ diag(\mathbb{Z}_2^{(A)} \times \mathbb{Z}_2^{Arf}) \otimes Arf$ . Following section 3.3, the partition function of this orbifold theory is

$$\mathsf{Z}_{p,q}^{\mathcal{X}_2} := \frac{1}{2} \sum_{a,b \in \{0,1\}} \left( \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{a},\mathsf{b}}^{\mathsf{c}\mathsf{b}'} \times \mathsf{Z}_{p,\mathsf{a};q,\mathsf{b}}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{F}'}} \right) \,. \tag{4.20}$$

Evaluating (4.20) explicitly, we find:

$$Z_{\rm NS,NS}^{\chi_2} = \frac{1}{2} \left( Z_{0,0}^{\rm cb'} Z_{\rm NS,NS}^{\tau_{\rm F}} + Z_{0,1}^{\rm cb'} Z_{\rm NS,R}^{\tau_{\rm F}} + Z_{1,0}^{\rm cb'} Z_{\rm R,NS}^{\tau_{\rm F}} - Z_{1,1}^{\rm cb'} Z_{\rm R,R}^{\tau_{\rm F}} \right) , \qquad (4.21)$$

$$Z_{\rm NS,R}^{\mathcal{X}_2} = \frac{1}{2} \left( Z_{0,0}^{\rm cb'} Z_{\rm NS,R}^{\mathcal{T}_{\rm F}} + Z_{0,1}^{\rm cb'} Z_{\rm NS,NS}^{\mathcal{T}_{\rm F}} - Z_{1,0}^{\rm cb'} Z_{\rm R,R}^{\mathcal{T}_{\rm F}} + Z_{1,1}^{\rm cb'} Z_{\rm R,NS}^{\mathcal{T}_{\rm F}} \right) , \qquad (4.22)$$

$$Z_{R,NS}^{\mathcal{X}_{2}} = \frac{1}{2} \left( Z_{0,0}^{cb'} Z_{R,NS}^{\mathcal{T}_{F}} - Z_{0,1}^{cb'} Z_{R,R}^{\mathcal{T}_{F}} + Z_{1,0}^{cb'} Z_{NS,NS}^{\mathcal{T}_{F}} + Z_{1,1}^{cb'} Z_{NS,R}^{\mathcal{T}_{F}} \right), \qquad (4.23)$$

$$Z_{R,R}^{\mathcal{X}_{2}} = \frac{1}{2} \left( -Z_{0,0}^{cb'} Z_{R,R}^{\mathcal{T}_{F}} + Z_{0,1}^{cb'} Z_{R,NS}^{\mathcal{T}_{F}} + Z_{1,0}^{cb'} Z_{NS,R}^{\mathcal{T}_{F}} + Z_{1,1}^{cb'} Z_{NS,NS}^{\mathcal{T}_{F}} \right) .$$
(4.24)

Using (4.1)-(4.4), these can be written as

$$\begin{aligned} Z_{\text{NS,NS}}^{\mathcal{X}_{2}} &= \frac{1}{4} (Z_{0,0}^{\text{cb}'} + Z_{0,1}^{\text{cb}'} + Z_{1,0}^{\text{cb}'} + Z_{1,1}^{\text{cb}'}) Z_{0,0}^{\mathcal{T}_{A}} + \frac{1}{4} (Z_{0,0}^{\text{cb}'} + Z_{0,1}^{\text{cb}'} - Z_{1,0}^{\text{cb}'} - Z_{1,1}^{\text{cb}'}) Z_{0,1}^{\mathcal{T}_{A}} \\ &+ \frac{1}{4} (Z_{0,0}^{\text{cb}'} - Z_{0,1}^{\text{cb}'} + Z_{1,0}^{\text{cb}'} - Z_{1,1}^{\text{cb}'}) Z_{1,0}^{\mathcal{T}_{A}} + \frac{1}{4} (-Z_{0,0}^{\text{cb}'} + Z_{0,1}^{\text{cb}'} - Z_{1,1}^{\text{cb}'}) Z_{1,1}^{\mathcal{T}_{A}} , \qquad (4.25) \end{aligned}$$

$$\begin{aligned} Z_{\text{NS,R}}^{\mathcal{X}_{2}} &= \frac{1}{4} (Z_{0,0}^{\text{cb}'} + Z_{0,1}^{\text{cb}'} + Z_{1,0}^{\text{cb}'} + Z_{1,0}^{\text{cb}'} + Z_{1,0}^{\text{cb}'} + Z_{1,0}^{\text{cb}'} - Z_{1,1}^{\text{cb}'}) Z_{0,1}^{\mathcal{T}_{A}} \end{aligned}$$

$$+ \frac{1}{4} (-Z_{0,0}^{cb'} + Z_{0,1}^{cb'} - Z_{1,0}^{cb'} + Z_{1,1}^{cb'}) Z_{1,0}^{\mathcal{T}_{A}} + \frac{1}{4} (Z_{0,0}^{cb'} - Z_{0,1}^{cb'} - Z_{1,0}^{cb'} + Z_{1,1}^{cb'}) Z_{1,1}^{\mathcal{T}_{A}},$$

$$(4.26)$$

$$Z_{\mathsf{R},\mathsf{NS}}^{\mathcal{X}_2} = \frac{1}{4} (Z_{0,0}^{\mathsf{cb}'} + Z_{0,1}^{\mathsf{cb}'} + Z_{1,0}^{\mathsf{cb}'} + Z_{1,1}^{\mathsf{cb}'}) Z_{0,0}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}} + \frac{1}{4} (-Z_{0,0}^{\mathsf{cb}'} - Z_{0,1}^{\mathsf{cb}'} + Z_{1,0}^{\mathsf{cb}'} + Z_{1,1}^{\mathsf{cb}'}) Z_{0,1}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}} + \frac{1}{4} (Z_{0,0}^{\mathsf{cb}'} - Z_{0,1}^{\mathsf{cb}'} + Z_{1,0}^{\mathsf{cb}'} + Z_{1,1}^{\mathsf{cb}'}) Z_{0,1}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}} + \frac{1}{4} (Z_{0,0}^{\mathsf{cb}'} - Z_{0,1}^{\mathsf{cb}'} - Z_{1,0}^{\mathsf{cb}'} + Z_{1,1}^{\mathsf{cb}'}) Z_{1,1}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}}, \qquad (4.27)$$

$$Z_{R,R}^{\mathcal{X}_{2}} = \frac{1}{4} (Z_{0,0}^{cb'} + Z_{0,1}^{cb'} + Z_{1,0}^{cb'} + Z_{1,1}^{cb'}) Z_{0,0}^{\mathcal{T}_{A}} + \frac{1}{4} (-Z_{0,0}^{cb'} - Z_{0,1}^{cb'} + Z_{1,0}^{cb'} + Z_{1,1}^{cb'}) Z_{0,1}^{\mathcal{T}_{A}}$$

$$= \frac{1}{4} (Z_{0,0}^{cb'} + Z_{0,1}^{cb'} + Z_{1,0}^{cb'} + Z_{1,1}^{cb'}) Z_{0,0}^{\mathcal{T}_{A}} + \frac{1}{4} (-Z_{0,0}^{cb'} - Z_{0,1}^{cb'} + Z_{1,0}^{cb'} + Z_{1,1}^{cb'}) Z_{0,1}^{\mathcal{T}_{A}} + \frac{1}{4} (-Z_{0,0}^{cb'} - Z_{0,1}^{cb'} + Z_{1,0}^{cb'} + Z_{1,1}^{cb'}) Z_{0,1}^{\mathcal{T}_{A}} + \frac{1}{4} (-Z_{0,0}^{cb'} - Z_{0,1}^{cb'} + Z_{1,1}^{cb'}) Z_{0,1}^{\mathcal{T}_{A}} + \frac{1}{4} (-Z_{0,0}^{cb'} + Z_{1,0}^{cb'} + Z_{1,0}^{cb'} + Z_{1,1}^{cb'}) Z_{0,1}^{\mathcal{T}_{A}} + \frac{1}{4} (-Z_{0,0}^{cb'} + Z_{1,0}^{cb'} + Z_{1,0}^{$$

$$+ \frac{1}{4} \left( -\mathsf{Z}_{0,0}^{\mathsf{cb}'} + \mathsf{Z}_{0,1}^{\mathsf{cb}'} - \mathsf{Z}_{1,0}^{\mathsf{cb}'} + \mathsf{Z}_{1,1}^{\mathsf{cb}'} \right) \mathsf{Z}_{1,0}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}} + \frac{1}{4} \left( -\mathsf{Z}_{0,0}^{\mathsf{cb}'} + \mathsf{Z}_{0,1}^{\mathsf{cb}'} + \mathsf{Z}_{1,0}^{\mathsf{cb}'} - \mathsf{Z}_{1,1}^{\mathsf{cb}'} \right) \mathsf{Z}_{1,1}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}} .$$
(4.28)

In terms of S, T, U, V sectors of cb' and  $\mathcal{T}_A$ , they reduce to:

$$Z_{NS,NS}^{\mathcal{X}_2} = Z_S^{cb'} Z_S^{\mathcal{T}_A} + Z_U^{cb'} Z_T^{\mathcal{T}_A} + Z_V^{cb'} Z_U^{\mathcal{T}_A} + Z_T^{cb'} Z_V^{\mathcal{T}_A}, \qquad (4.29)$$

$$Z_{\mathsf{NS},\mathsf{R}}^{\mathcal{X}_2} = \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{S}}^{\mathsf{cb}'} \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{S}}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}} + \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{U}}^{\mathsf{cb}'} \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{T}}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}} - \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{V}}^{\mathsf{cb}'} \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{V}}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}} - \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{V}}^{\mathsf{cb}'} \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{V}}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}}, \qquad (4.30)$$
$$Z_{\mathsf{P},\mathsf{NS}}^{\mathcal{X}_2} = \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{Lb}}^{\mathsf{cb}'} \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{S}}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}} + \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{S}}^{\mathsf{cb}'} \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{T}}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}} + \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{V}}^{\mathsf{cb}'} \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{V}}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}} + \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{V}}^{\mathsf{cb}'} \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{V}}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}}, \qquad (4.31)$$

$$Z_{\mathsf{R},\mathsf{NS}}^{\mathcal{X}_2} = \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{U}}^{\mathsf{cb'}} \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{S}}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}} + \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{S}}^{\mathsf{cb'}} \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{T}}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}} + \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{T}}^{\mathsf{cb'}} \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{U}}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}} + \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{V}}^{\mathsf{cb'}} \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{V}}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}}, \qquad (4.31)$$

$$Z_{\mathsf{R},\mathsf{R}}^{\mathcal{X}_2} = \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{U}}^{\mathsf{cb}'}\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{S}}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}} + \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{S}}^{\mathsf{cb}'}\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{T}}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}} - \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{T}}^{\mathsf{cb}'}\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{U}}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}} - \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{V}}^{\mathsf{cb}'}\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{V}}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}} \,. \tag{4.32}$$

#### T-duality of $\mathcal{X}_1$ and $\mathcal{X}_2$

Note that the theory  $\mathcal{T}_A$  does not participate in the T-duality and serves merely as a spectator. For  $R' = \frac{1}{2R}$ ,

$$Z_{S}^{cb} = Z_{S}^{cb'}, \quad Z_{U}^{cb} = Z_{T}^{cb'}, \quad Z_{T}^{cb} = Z_{U}^{cb'}, \quad Z_{V}^{cb} = Z_{V}^{cb'}.$$
 (4.33)

So the  ${\sf S}$  and  ${\sf V}$  sectors of the compact boson are mapped into themselves, whereas the  ${\sf T}$ and U sectors are exchanged. Using (4.33) (with  $R' = \frac{1}{2R}$ ) in (4.15)–(4.18) and (4.29)–(4.32), it is easy to verify that

$$Z_{NS,NS}^{\chi_1} = Z_{NS,NS}^{\chi_2}, \quad Z_{NS,R}^{\chi_1} = Z_{NS,R}^{\chi_2}, \quad Z_{R,NS}^{\chi_1} = Z_{R,NS}^{\chi_2}, \quad Z_{R,R}^{\chi_1} = -Z_{R,R}^{\chi_2}.$$
(4.34)

Therefore, the theories

$$\mathcal{X}_1 := \left[ \mathsf{cb}_{2R} \otimes \mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}} \otimes \mathsf{Arf} \right] /\!\!/ \mathsf{diag} \left( \mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{h.p.}} \times \mathbb{Z}_2^{(\mathsf{A})} \times \mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{Arf}} \right), \tag{4.35}$$

and

$$\mathcal{X}_2 := \left[ \mathsf{cb}_{2R'} \otimes \mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{F}'} \right] /\!\!/ \mathsf{diag} \left( \mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{h.p.}} \times (-1)^F \right), \tag{4.36}$$

are T-dual to each other for  $R' = \frac{1}{2R}$ . We emphasize the crucial role of the additional Arf theory in the definition of the theory  $\mathcal{X}_2$  (we used  $\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{F}'}$ , and not  $\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{F}}$  corresponding to a given  $\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}$ ). Whenever  $\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{T}}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}}$  and  $\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{U}}^{\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}}}$  are equal, the fermionizations  $\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{F}}$  and  $\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{F}'}$  coincide and this additional stacking with the Arf theory is unnecessary.

# T-duality of $T_1$ and $T_2$

For  $\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{A}} = (E_8)_1 \times (E_8)_1$ , the fermionizations  $\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{F}'}$  and  $\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{F}}$  coincide because the T and U sectors are identical, see (3.23), (3.24). Applying the general result above, we directly conclude that the theories,

$$\mathsf{T}_1 := \left[\mathsf{cb}_{2R} \otimes (E_8)_1 \times (E_8)_1 \otimes \mathsf{Arf}\right] /\!\!/ \mathsf{diag}\left(\mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{h.p.}} \times \mathbb{Z}_2^{\sigma} \times \mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{Arf}}\right), \tag{4.37}$$

and

$$\mathsf{T}_2 := \left[\mathsf{cb}_{2R'} \otimes (E_8)_2 \times \lambda\right] /\!\!/ \mathsf{diag} \left(\mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{h.p.}} \times (-1)^F\right), \tag{4.38}$$

are T-dual to each other for  $R' = \frac{1}{2R}$ . Both  $\mathsf{T}_1$  and  $\mathsf{T}_2$  have central charge  $(c_L, c_R) = (17, 1)$ .

#### 4.2 Fermionization and spacetime spin structure

An important feature of fermionizing the compact boson by the Arf theory is that it endows the spacetime fermions with an antiperiodic spin structure around  $S_R^1$ . To see this, it is instructive to consider the following 2d  $\mathcal{N} = (0,1)$  SCFT with central charge  $(17,\frac{3}{2})$  as modeling the internal degrees of freedom of the 9d non-supersymmetric heterotic string,

$$\mathsf{T}_{\mathsf{int}}^{(1)} := (E_8)_1 \times (E_8)_1 \otimes \left[\mathsf{cb}_{2R} \times \mathsf{Arf}\right] /\!\!/ \mathbb{Z}_2 \otimes \widetilde{\psi} , \qquad (4.39)$$

and determine the spacetime fermionic spectrum in lightcone gauge. Including the spacetime degrees of freedom, the GSO-projected partition function in the R sector is

$$Z_{\mathsf{R}}^{(1)}\Big|_{\mathsf{GSO}} \sim \frac{(\mathsf{Im}\,\tau)^{-7/2}}{|\eta(\tau)|^{14}} \overline{\left(\frac{\vartheta_2}{\eta}\right)^4} \left(\chi_0^{\mathsf{Vir}}\chi_1^{E_8} + \chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}}\chi_{\mathbf{3875}}^{E_8} + \chi_{1/16}^{\mathsf{Vir}}\chi_{\mathbf{248}}^{E_8}\right) \left(\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{U}}(\mathsf{cb}_{2R};\mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{h.p.}}) + \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{T}}(\mathsf{cb}_{2R};\mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{h.p.}})\right),$$

$$(4.40)$$

up to a nonzero numerical coefficient that we omit for brevity. Recall that the Kaluza-Klein (KK) mass squared contribution of a scalar field compactified on a circle of radius R is of the form  $M^2 \sim m^2/R^2$  if the scalar obeys periodic boundary conditions and is  $M^2 \sim \left(m + \frac{1}{2}\right)^2/R^2$  if it obeys antiperiodic boundary conditions. From (3.5) and (3.6), the total scaling dimension contributions from the T and U sectors are

$$\begin{aligned} \mathsf{U} &: \quad \frac{m^2}{2R^2} + 2n^2 R^2, \\ \mathsf{T} &: \quad \frac{\left(m + \frac{1}{2}\right)^2}{2R^2} + 2\left(n + \frac{1}{2}\right)^2 R^2, \end{aligned} \right\} \qquad m, n \in \mathbb{Z}.$$

$$(4.41)$$

From the nine-dimensional viewpoint, the Kaluza-Klein modes of the 10d gravitino have zero winding numbers. Between U and T, only sector T contributes such states for which the mass squared contribution reflects the spacetime antiperiodic boundary condition around  $S_B^1$ .

If we repeat the preceding analysis for the following internal theory with central charge  $(17, \frac{3}{2})$ :

$$\mathsf{T}_{\mathsf{int}}^{(2)} := (E_8)_1 \times (E_8)_1 \otimes \mathsf{cb}_R \otimes \widetilde{\psi} \,, \tag{4.42}$$

we find (again up to an overall nonzero numerical coefficient),

$$\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{R}}^{(2)} \Big|_{\mathsf{GSO}} \sim \frac{(\mathsf{Im}\,\tau)^{-7/2}}{|\eta(\tau)|^{14}} \left(\frac{\vartheta_2}{\eta}\right)^4 \left(\chi_0^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_1^{E_8} + \chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{\mathbf{3875}}^{E_8} + \chi_{1/16}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{\mathbf{248}}^{E_8}\right) \mathsf{Z}(\mathsf{cb}_R) \,.$$
(4.43)

From (3.2), the total scaling dimension of a typical state of  $cb_R$  with zero winding number is  $\frac{m^2}{2B^2}$  for  $m \in \mathbb{Z}$ , reflecting the spacetime periodic boundary condition around  $S_R^1$ .

To summarize, the spacetime spin structure — which manifests in this case (in the R sector) as the boundary condition on the 10d gravitino around  $S_R^1$  — is encoded in the spectrum of conformal dimensions of the internal theory, and more crucially, it is sensitive to whether or not we fermionize the worldsheet theory using the Arf theory. We refer the reader to [81–84] for previous discussions of the dependence of spacetime spin structure on worldsheet choices.

# 5 Tachyonic deformation

The internal CFT of the non-supersymmetric heterotic string in d = 9 spacetime dimensions is a theory with central charge  $(c_L, c_R) = (17, \frac{3}{2})$ . We will consider the particular example of a spacetime theory constructed using the internal theory<sup>18</sup>

$$\mathsf{T}_2 \otimes \widetilde{\psi} = \left[\mathsf{cb}_{2R} \otimes (E_8)_2 \times \lambda\right] /\!\!/ \mathsf{diag} \left(\mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{h.p.}} \times (-1)^F\right) \otimes \widetilde{\psi} = \mathsf{T}_2 \otimes \widetilde{\psi} \,, \tag{5.1}$$

(with  $\tilde{\psi}$  denoting a right-moving Majorana-Weyl fermion) after a GSO projection. The resulting theory has a gravitational anomaly  $\nu = -2(c_L - c_R) = -31$ . This internal  $\mathcal{N} = (0, 1)$  worldsheet SCFT contributes a spacetime tachyon essential for establishing our main claim. In this section, we present an algorithm to count tachyons in the above theory and study its deformation by a tachyon vertex operator.

#### 5.1 Counting tachyons

In this section, we slightly generalize a result of [57] about counting spacetime tachyons (based on an analysis of the worldsheet partition function) to non-chiral internal SCFTs. We will use this result to count tachyons in the spacetime theory, which correspond to NS sector states with  $L_0 - \overline{L}_0 = \frac{1}{2}$  as we demonstrate below.

Suppose D denotes the number of compact dimensions of the heterotic string, so D = 10 - d. Then the internal SCFT has central charge  $(26-d, \frac{3}{2}(10-d)) = (16+D, \frac{3D}{2})$ . In appendix C,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup>The left-moving part of (5.1) was constructed in section 3.4, see (3.50).

we give the expressions for the NS sector partition functions of any two-dimensional  $\mathcal{N} = (0, 1)$ SCFT, see (C.15) and (C.16). For  $(c_L, c_R) = (16 + D, \frac{3D}{2})$ , (C.15) and (C.16) reduce to:

$$\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{NS},\mathsf{NS}}^{\mathsf{T}} = q^{-\left(\frac{2}{3} + \frac{D}{24}\right)} \overline{q}^{-D/16} \sum_{\Delta',\overline{\Delta}'} N_{\Delta',\overline{\Delta}'} q^{\Delta'} \overline{q}^{\overline{\Delta}'}, \qquad (5.2)$$

$$\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{NS},\mathsf{R}}^{\mathsf{T}} = q^{-\left(\frac{2}{3} + \frac{D}{24}\right)} \overline{q}^{-D/16} e^{-4\pi \mathsf{i}/3} e^{\mathsf{i}\pi D/24} \sum_{\Delta',\overline{\Delta}'} N_{\Delta',\overline{\Delta}'} e^{2\pi \mathsf{i}(\Delta' - \overline{\Delta}')} q^{\Delta'} \overline{q}^{\overline{\Delta}'} \,. \tag{5.3}$$

Consider a general spacetime theory  $\mathcal{T}$  given by a tensor product of two  $\mathcal{N} = (0, 1)$  SCFTs:

$$\mathcal{T} := \underbrace{(8-D) \cdot (X_L, X_R, \tilde{\psi})}_{(c_L, c_R) = (8-D, \frac{3}{2}(8-D))}_{\text{and } \mathcal{N} = (0,1)} \otimes \underbrace{\mathsf{T}}_{(c_L, c_R) = (16+D, \frac{3D}{2})}_{(c_L, c_R) = (0,1)}.$$
(5.4)

The GSO-projected partition function in the NS sector is

$$\left. \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{NS}}^{\mathcal{T}} \right|_{\mathsf{GSO}} = \frac{(4\pi^{2}\mathsf{Im}\,\tau)^{-(8-D)/2}}{|\eta(\tau)|^{2(8-D)}} \frac{1}{2} \left[ \overline{\left(\frac{\vartheta_{3}(\tau)}{\eta(\tau)}\right)}^{(8-D)/2} \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{NS},\mathsf{NS}}^{\mathsf{T}} + \overline{\mathsf{a}}_{D} \overline{\left(\frac{\vartheta_{4}(\tau)}{\eta(\tau)}\right)}^{(8-D)/2} \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{NS},\mathsf{R}}^{\mathsf{T}} \right],$$

$$(5.5)$$

where  $\bar{a}_D$  is a *D*-dependent constant relating  $\overline{\left(\frac{\vartheta_3(\tau)}{\eta(\tau)}\right)}^{(8-D)/2}$  to  $\overline{\left(\frac{\vartheta_4(\tau)}{\eta(\tau)}\right)}^{(8-D)/2}$  under a  $\mathcal{T}$ -transformation:

$$\left(\frac{\vartheta_3(\tau)}{\eta(\tau)}\right)^{(8-D)/2} \xrightarrow{\tau \mapsto \tau+1} \underbrace{e^{i\pi D/24} e^{-i\pi/3}}_{\mathbf{a}_D} \left(\frac{\vartheta_4(\tau)}{\eta(\tau)}\right)^{(8-D)/2} . \tag{5.6}$$

Therefore,

$$\overline{\mathsf{a}}_D = e^{-\mathsf{i}\pi D/24} e^{\mathsf{i}\pi/3} \,. \tag{5.7}$$

Note that  $\overline{a}_D$  combines with the phase in  $Z_{NS,R}^{\mathsf{T}}$  to give -1.

We begin by noting that

$$\frac{\overline{\left(\frac{\vartheta_{3}(\tau)}{\eta(\tau)}\right)}^{(8-D)/2}}{\left(\frac{\vartheta_{4}(\tau)}{\eta(\tau)}\right)^{(8-D)/2}} = \overline{q}^{(D-8)/48} \left(1 + (8-d)\overline{q}^{1/2} + \frac{(8-D)(7-d)}{2}\overline{q} + \cdots\right) := \overline{q}^{(D-8)/48} \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} t_{n}\overline{q}^{n/2}. \quad (5.8)$$

$$\frac{\overline{\left(\frac{\vartheta_{4}(\tau)}{\eta(\tau)}\right)}^{(8-D)/2}}{\left(\frac{\vartheta_{4}(\tau)}{\eta(\tau)}\right)^{(8-D)/2}} = \overline{q}^{(D-8)/48} \left(1 - (8-D)\overline{q}^{1/2} + \frac{(8-D)(7-D)}{2}\overline{q} + \cdots\right) := \overline{q}^{(D-8)/48} \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} (-1)^{n} t_{n}\overline{q}^{n/2}. \quad (5.9)$$

$$\frac{1}{\eta(\tau)^{8-D}} = q^{(D-8)/24} \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \mathsf{p}(n, 8-D) q^n.$$
(5.10)

Here p(n,k) is the number of partitions of a positive integer n into k parts. Also, the  $\{t_n\}$ 's are D-dependent.

Ignoring the center-of-mass contribution, we have

$$\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{NS}}^{\mathcal{T}}\Big|_{\mathsf{GSO}} \sim q^{-1}\overline{q}^{-\frac{1}{2}} \sum_{n,j,k=0}^{\infty} \sum_{\Delta',\overline{\Delta}'} \mathsf{t}_{n} \mathsf{p}(j,8-D) \mathsf{p}(k,8-D) N_{\Delta',\overline{\Delta}'} \frac{\left(1-e^{2\pi \mathsf{i}(\Delta-\overline{\Delta}')}(-1)^{n}\right)}{2} q^{\Delta'+j} \overline{q}^{\overline{\Delta}'+\frac{n}{2}+k} \,.$$

$$(5.11)$$

A state of T with  $(L_0, \overline{L}_0)$  eigenvalues  $(\Delta', \overline{\Delta}')$  leads to a spacetime tachyon if

$$\Delta' + j - 1 = \overline{\Delta}' + \frac{n}{2} + k - \frac{1}{2} < 0, \qquad (5.12)$$

for some non-negative integers n, j, k. For sufficiently positive n, j, or k, this would imply a negative  $\Delta'$  or negative  $\overline{\Delta}'$ , which are both impossible as the theory is unitary. Therefore, we must have n = j = k = 0, which implies that,

$$0 \le \Delta' < 1, \quad 0 \le \overline{\Delta}' < \frac{1}{2}, \quad \Delta' - \overline{\Delta}' = \frac{1}{2}.$$
 (5.13)

This generalizes a result in [57, section 6] to non-chiral CFTs. For n = j = k = 0, (5.11) reduces to:

$$\frac{1}{q\overline{q}^{1/2}}\sum_{\Delta',\overline{\Delta}'}N_{\Delta',\overline{\Delta}'}\left(\frac{1-e^{2\pi i(\Delta-\overline{\Delta}')}}{2}\right)q^{\Delta'}\overline{q}^{\overline{\Delta}'} = \frac{1}{q\overline{q}}\sum_{\Delta'}N_{\Delta',\Delta'-\frac{1}{2}}q^{\Delta'}\overline{q}^{\Delta'}.$$
 (5.14)

Therefore, a state with  $(L_0, \overline{L}_0)$  eigenvalue  $(\Delta', \Delta' - \frac{1}{2})$  contributes to tachyons if the GSOprojected partition function in the NS sector can be reduced to the form (5.14) for n = j = k = 0, and then the number of tachyons is simply the value of the integer coefficient  $N_{\Delta',\Delta'-\frac{1}{2}}$ , which can be read off (5.2). To illustrate this, we present two concrete examples.

The D = 0 case. For D = 0, the theory T of (5.4) has central charge  $(c_L, c_R) = (16, 0)$ , and one particular version of it is the  $(E_8)_2 \times \lambda$  theory<sup>19</sup> for which, the (NS, NS) partition function (3.27) is

$$Z_{\rm NS,NS}^{(E_8)_2 \times \lambda} = \left(\chi_0^{\rm Vir} + \chi_{1/2}^{\rm Vir}\right) \left(\chi_1^{E_8} + \chi_{3875}^{E_8}\right).$$
(5.15)

Its q-series expansion is

$$\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{NS},\mathsf{NS}}^{(E_8)_2 \times \lambda} = q^{-2/3} \left( 1 + q^{1/2} + 248q + 4124q^{3/2} + \cdots \right) \,. \tag{5.16}$$

In this case,  $\overline{\Delta}' = 0$  (there are no right movers in T) and so  $\Delta' = \frac{1}{2}$  is the only contributor to tachyons. Comparing (5.16) with (5.2), we read off  $N_{\frac{1}{2},0} = 1$ . So there is a single spacetime tachyon.

The D = 1 case. For D = 1, the theory T of (5.4) has central charge  $(c_L, c_R) = (17, \frac{3}{2})$ and one realization of it is the tensor product theory

$$\mathsf{T}_2 \otimes \widetilde{\psi} = \left[\mathsf{cb}_{2R} \otimes (E_8)_2 \times \lambda\right] /\!\!/ \mathsf{diag} \left(\mathbb{Z}_2^{\mathsf{h.p.}} \times (-1)^F\right) \otimes \widetilde{\psi}, \qquad (5.17)$$

where  $T_2$  was discussed in section 3.4 (see (3.50)) and  $\tilde{\psi}$  denotes a right-moving Majorana-Weyl fermion. We will show that this theory has a single tachyon for any odd integer value of the momentum modenumber, provided the radius is large enough. Readers who wish to avoid the details of this analysis can safely refer to the final result (5.30) and skip to the next subsection.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup>This is the  $\overline{(E_8)_2} \times \lambda$  theory in the notation of [57].

The partition functions of  $T_2$  were derived in (3.54)–(3.56). For a right-moving Majorana-Weyl fermion,

$$\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{NS},\mathsf{NS}}^{\widetilde{\psi}} = \overline{\chi}_{0}^{\mathsf{Vir}} + \overline{\chi}_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}}, \qquad (5.18)$$

$$\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{NS},\mathsf{R}}^{\bar{\psi}} = e^{\mathrm{i}\pi/24} (\overline{\chi}_0^{\mathsf{Vir}} - \overline{\chi}_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}}) , \qquad (5.19)$$

where the phase factor in the second equation follows from  $a_{D=7}$ , see (5.7). Therefore, for the product theory  $T := T_2 \otimes \tilde{\psi}$ ,

$$\begin{aligned} \mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{NS},\mathsf{NS}}^{\mathsf{T}} &= \left(\frac{1}{2}\mathsf{Z}_{0,0}^{\mathsf{cb}}\left(\chi_{0}^{\mathsf{Vir}}\chi_{1}^{E_{8}} + \chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}}\chi_{1}^{E_{8}} + \chi_{0}^{\mathsf{Vir}}\chi_{3875}^{E_{8}} + \chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}}\chi_{3875}^{E_{8}}\right) \\ &+ \frac{1}{2}\mathsf{Z}_{0,1}^{\mathsf{cb}}\left(\chi_{0}^{\mathsf{Vir}}\chi_{1}^{E_{8}} - \chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}}\chi_{1}^{E_{8}} - \chi_{0}^{\mathsf{Vir}}\chi_{3875}^{E_{8}} + \chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}}\chi_{3875}^{E_{8}}\right) + \mathsf{Z}_{1,0}^{\mathsf{cb}}\chi_{1/16}^{\mathsf{Vir}}\chi_{248}^{E_{8}}\right)\left(\overline{\chi}_{0}^{\mathsf{Vir}} + \overline{\chi}_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}}\right), \end{aligned}$$

$$(5.20)$$

which is a function of  $(q, \overline{q})$  and R (the radius of the compact boson is 2R). The q-series of the  $(E_8)_2$  and Ising characters (see appendix B) yield

$$\chi_{0}^{\mathsf{Vir}}\chi_{1}^{E_{8}} + \chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}}\chi_{1}^{E_{8}} + \chi_{0}^{\mathsf{Vir}}\chi_{3875}^{E_{8}} + \chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}}\chi_{3875}^{E_{8}} = q^{-2/3} \left( 1 + q^{1/2} + 248 \, q + 4124 \, q^{3/2} + \cdots \right)$$
$$:= q^{-2/3} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \mathsf{r}_{n} q^{n/2} \,, \tag{5.21}$$

$$\chi_{0}^{\mathsf{Vir}}\chi_{1}^{E_{8}} - \chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}}\chi_{1}^{E_{8}} - \chi_{0}^{\mathsf{Vir}}\chi_{3875}^{E_{8}} + \chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}}\chi_{3875}^{E_{8}} = q^{-2/3} \left(1 - q^{1/2} + 248 \, q - 4124 \, q^{3/2} + \cdots\right)$$
$$:= q^{-2/3} \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \mathsf{r}_{n}(-1)^{n} q^{n/2} \,, \tag{5.22}$$

$$\chi_{1/16}^{\mathsf{Vir}} \chi_{\mathbf{248}}^{E_8} = q^{+1/3} \left( 248 + 34752q + 1057504q^2 + \cdots \right)$$
$$:= q^{+1/3} \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \mathsf{s}_n q^n \,. \tag{5.23}$$

The integer coefficients  $r_n$  and  $s_n$  can be read off from the corresponding series expansions. From (5.8),

$$\overline{\chi}_{0}^{\mathsf{Vir}} + \overline{\chi}_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}} = \overline{\left(\frac{\vartheta_{3}(\tau)}{\eta(\tau)}\right)}^{1/2} = \overline{q}^{-1/48} \left(1 + \overline{q}^{1/2} + \overline{q}^{3/2} + \overline{q}^{2} + \cdots\right) = \overline{q}^{-1/48} \sum_{n=0} \mathsf{t}_{n} \overline{q}^{n/2} \,. \tag{5.24}$$

Using (5.10),

$$\frac{1}{|\eta(\tau)|^2} = q^{-1/24} \overline{q}^{-1/24} \sum_{n',m'=0}^{\infty} \mathsf{p}(n',1) \mathsf{p}(m',1) q^{n'} \overline{q}^{m'} \,. \tag{5.25}$$

Therefore, we can rewrite (3.3) for  $cb_{2R}$  as:

$$\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{a},\mathsf{b}}(\mathsf{cb}_{2R};\mathbb{Z}_{2}^{\mathsf{h},\mathsf{p}.}) = \sum_{n',m'=0}^{\infty} \mathsf{p}(n',1)\mathsf{p}(m',1) \sum_{\substack{m\in\mathbb{Z}\\n\in\mathbb{Z}+\frac{1}{2}\mathsf{a}}} (-1)^{m\mathsf{b}} q^{\frac{1}{4}\left(\frac{m}{2R}+2nR\right)^{2}-\frac{1}{24}} \overline{q}^{\frac{1}{4}\left(\frac{m}{2R}-2nR\right)^{2}-\frac{1}{24}}.$$
(5.26)

Finally, (5.20) can be written as

$$\begin{aligned} \mathbf{Z}_{\text{NS,NS}}^{\text{I}} &= \\ q^{-\frac{17}{24}} \overline{q}^{-\frac{1}{16}} \bigg( \sum_{\substack{n,m \in \mathbb{Z} \\ n',m', \\ \ell',\kappa'=0}} \sum_{\substack{n',m', \\ \ell',\kappa'=0}}^{\infty} \mathsf{p}(n',1) \mathsf{p}(m',1) \mathsf{r}_{\ell'} \mathsf{t}_{\kappa'} \bigg( \frac{1+(-1)^{m+\ell'}}{2} \bigg) q^{\frac{1}{4} \left(\frac{m}{2R}+2nR\right)^2 + m' + \frac{1}{2}\ell'} \overline{q^{\frac{1}{4} \left(\frac{m}{2R}-2nR\right)^2 + n' + \frac{1}{2}\kappa'}} \\ &+ \sum_{\substack{n,m \in \mathbb{Z} \\ n',m', \\ \ell',\kappa'=0}} \sum_{\substack{n',m', \\ \ell',\kappa'=0}}^{\infty} \mathsf{p}(n',1) \mathsf{p}(m',1) \mathsf{s}_{\ell'} \mathsf{t}_{\kappa'} q^{\frac{1}{4} \left(\frac{m}{2R}+2\left(n+\frac{1}{2}\right)R\right)^2 + m' + \frac{1}{2}\ell' + 1} \overline{q^{\frac{1}{4} \left(\frac{m}{2R}-2\left(n+\frac{1}{2}\right)R\right)^2 + n' + \frac{1}{2}\kappa'}} \bigg). \end{aligned}$$
(5.27)

There are two classes of states that contribute to the partition function:

- Class I: states with  $(\Delta', \overline{\Delta}') = \left(\frac{1}{4}\left(\frac{m}{2R} + 2nR\right)^2 + m' + \frac{1}{2}\ell', \frac{1}{4}\left(\frac{m}{2R} - 2nR\right)^2 + n' + \frac{1}{2}\kappa'\right)$ ,
- Class II: states with  $(\Delta', \overline{\Delta}') = \left(\frac{1}{4} \left(\frac{m}{2R} + (2n+1)R\right)^2 + m' + \frac{1}{2}\ell' + 1, \frac{1}{4} \left(\frac{m}{2R} - (2n+1)R\right)^2 + n' + \frac{1}{2}\kappa'\right).$

It is easy to check that  $\Delta' - \overline{\Delta}'$  is valued in  $\frac{1}{2}\mathbb{Z}$  for both classes. For tachyons to exist, the condition (5.13) must be satisfied. This translates to the following conditions:

- 1. Class I: the following conditions must be concurrently satisfied:
  - $\begin{array}{ll} (\textbf{I.A}) & mn+m'-n'+\frac{1}{2}\ell'-\frac{1}{2}\kappa'=\frac{1}{2} \\ (\textbf{I.B}) & 0\leq \frac{1}{4}\left(\frac{m}{2R}+2nR\right)^2+m'+\frac{1}{2}\ell'<1 \\ (\textbf{I.C}) & 0\leq \frac{1}{4}\left(\frac{m}{2R}-2nR\right)^2+n'+\frac{1}{2}\kappa'<\frac{1}{2} \end{array}$
- 2. Class II: the following conditions must be concurrently satisfied:
  - (II.A)  $mn + m' n' + \frac{1}{2}m + \frac{1}{2}\ell' \frac{1}{2}\kappa' = -\frac{1}{2}$ (II.B)  $0 \le \frac{1}{4} \left(\frac{m}{2R} + (2n+1)R\right)^2 + m' + \frac{1}{2}\ell' + 1 < 1$ (II.C)  $0 \le \frac{1}{4} \left(\frac{m}{2R} - (2n+1)R\right)^2 + n' + \frac{1}{2}\kappa' < \frac{1}{2}$

States from Class II do not contribute tachyons because condition (II.B) is always violated. Therefore, we restrict our attention to Class I. We further observe that:

- 1. For a physical state  $(m + \ell')$  must be even, due to the projector in (5.27). So m and  $\ell'$  are both even or both odd.
- 2. If  $\ell'$  and  $\kappa'$  both vanish, condition (I.A) cannot hold.
- 3. If  $\kappa' \ge 1$ , condition (I.C) cannot hold. Therefore we must have  $\underline{\kappa' = 0}$ . Then, by the previous observation,  $\ell' \ne 0$ .
- 4. With  $\kappa' = 0$ , condition (I.C) cannot hold if  $n' \ge 1$ . Therefore we must have  $\underline{n' = 0}$ .
- 5. Condition (I.B) cannot be satisfied if  $\ell' \ge 2$ . And since point 3. required  $\ell' \ne 0$ , we must have  $\ell' = 1$ . Then point 1. implies that <u>m must be odd</u>.
- 6. With  $\ell' = 1$ , condition (I.B) implies that  $\frac{1}{4} \left(\frac{m}{2R} + 2nR\right)^2 + m' < \frac{1}{2}$ . This cannot hold if  $m' \ge 1$ . Therefore we must have  $\underline{m' = 0}$ .

7. Finally, with  $m' = n' = \kappa' = 0$  and  $\ell' = 1$ , condition (I.A) reduces to  $\underline{mn = 0}$ , which implies that at least one of m or n is zero. Since point 5. required that m be odd, we take  $m \neq 0$ . Therefore  $\underline{n = 0}$ .

To summarize,

$$\kappa' = 0, \ n' = 0, \ \ell' = 1, \ m' = 0, \ m \text{ is odd}, \ \text{ and } mn = 0.$$
 (5.28)

The number of tachyons with  $(n, m, n', m', \ell', \kappa') = (0, m, 0, 0, 1, 0)$  is

$$\mathsf{p}(n',1)\mathsf{p}(m',1)\mathsf{r}_{\ell'}\mathsf{t}_{\kappa'}\left(\frac{1+(-1)^{m+\ell'}}{2}\right) = \mathsf{p}(0,1)\mathsf{p}(0,1)\mathsf{r}_1\mathsf{t}_0 = 1.$$
(5.29)

Therefore, there is single tachyon for any  $m \in 2\mathbb{Z} + 1$  provided the radius satisfies

$$R > \frac{|m|}{2\sqrt{2}}, \quad m \text{ odd}.$$
(5.30)

#### 5.2 Deformation by the tachyon vertex operator and RG flow

We continue our discussion of the D = 1 worldsheet theory  $\mathsf{T}_2 \otimes \tilde{\psi}$  theory defined in (5.17). As we saw, the spacetime spectrum contains a tachyon. By the state-operator map, it corresponds to a tachyon vertex operator in the worldsheet SCFT. We will deform the worldsheet theory by this operator, which is characterized by the following properties: (1) It is a Virasoro primary with conformal weight  $\left(\frac{m^2}{16R^2} + \frac{1}{2}, \frac{m^2}{16R^2}\right)$  where m is odd and  $^{20} R > \frac{|m|}{2\sqrt{2}}$ , and (2) it is a superVirasoro primary.

The worldsheet superfields in  $\mathcal{N} = (0, 1)$  superspace parametrized by  $(z, \overline{z}, \overline{\theta})$  are

$$\boldsymbol{X}^{\mu}(z,\overline{z},\overline{\theta}) = X^{\mu}(z,\overline{z}) + \mathrm{i}\overline{\theta}\,\widetilde{\psi}^{\mu}(\overline{z})\,,\quad (\text{scalar multiplet})$$
(5.31)

$$\boldsymbol{\lambda}^{A'}(z,\overline{\theta}) = \boldsymbol{\lambda}^{A'}(z) + \overline{\theta} F^{A'}(z), \quad \text{(Fermi multiplet)}$$
(5.32)

where  $F^{A'}$  is an auxiliary field. Here A' = (1, ..., 32) and A = (1, ..., 31), and we will isolate the A' = 32 lone Fermi multiplet, conventionally written without a superscript. Next, we add a deformation<sup>21</sup>

$$\Delta S := \mu \int d^2 z \, d\overline{\theta} \, \mathcal{O}(z, \overline{z}, \overline{\theta}) \,, \tag{5.33}$$

to the worldsheet action of the heterotic string.<sup>22</sup> In general, turning on an  $\mathcal{N} = (0, 1)$  superpotential,

$$\mathcal{O}(z,\overline{z},\overline{\theta}) := \lambda J(\mathbf{X}), \qquad (5.34)$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup>Note that the conformal weights are upper-bounded.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup>As a superfield,  $\mathcal{O}(z,\overline{z}) = \mathcal{O}_0(z,\overline{z}) + \overline{\theta} \mathcal{O}_1(z,\overline{z})$ , where the components satisfy  $L_0 \cdot \mathcal{O}_0 = h\mathcal{O}_0$ ,  $L_0 \cdot \mathcal{O}_1 = (h + \frac{1}{2})\mathcal{O}_1$ ,  $L_m \cdot \mathcal{O}_{0,1} = 0$  for  $m \ge 1$  (idem for the right-handed components, with  $L \leftrightarrow \widetilde{L}$  and  $h \leftrightarrow \widetilde{h} := h - \frac{1}{2}$ ),  $\widetilde{G}_{-1/2}\mathcal{O}_0 = \mathcal{O}_1$ ,  $\widetilde{G}_r \cdot \mathcal{O}_0 = 0$  for  $r \ge \frac{1}{2}$ ,  $\widetilde{G}_{-1/2} \cdot \mathcal{O}_1 = \overline{\partial}\mathcal{O}_0$ ,  $\widetilde{G}_{1/2} \cdot \mathcal{O}_1 = 2\widetilde{h}\mathcal{O}_0$ , and  $\widetilde{G}_r \cdot \mathcal{O}_1 = 0$  for  $r \ge \frac{3}{2}$ . We follow the conventions of [31].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup>See [85] and [31, section 12.3] for a discussion of the  $\mathcal{N} = (0, 1)$  sigma model action.

where  $\lambda$  is the Fermi superfield corresponding to the lone Majorana-Weyl fermion on the worldsheet, and J is a real function of the superfield X, yields

$$\Delta S = \mu \int d^2 z \, d\overline{\theta} \, \boldsymbol{\lambda} \, J(\boldsymbol{X}) = \mu \int d^2 z \left( F J(X) - i\lambda \widetilde{\psi}^{\mu} \frac{\partial J}{\partial X^{\mu}} \right) \,. \tag{5.35}$$

Integrating out the auxiliary field F using<sup>23</sup>  $F = \frac{1}{2}\mu J(X)$ , this gives a scalar potential  $V(X) = \frac{1}{2}\mu^2 J^2(X)$ . For the tachyon vertex operator deformation, we take  $J(\mathbf{X}) = e^{i\mathbf{k}\cdot\mathbf{X}}$ , for which  $\Delta S = \mu \int d^2 z \left(F + \lambda k_\mu \tilde{\psi}^\mu\right) e^{i\mathbf{k}\cdot X}$ . The integrand is the (off-shell) tachyon vertex operator for the non-supersymmetric heterotic string [48–50]. We will add the real part of this to the worldsheet, which reads

$$\Delta S = \mu \int d^2 z \left( F \cos(k \cdot X) + i\lambda k_\mu \tilde{\psi}^\mu \sin(k \cdot X) \right).$$
(5.36)

This corresponds to  $J(X) = \cos(k \cdot X)$ , and integrating out the auxiliary field gives

$$\Delta S = \mu \int d^2 z \left[ \frac{\mu}{2} \cos^2(k \cdot X) + i\lambda k_\mu \tilde{\psi}^\mu \sin(k \cdot X) \right] \,. \tag{5.37}$$

Let us consider a single compactified X coordinate, a.k.a. a compact boson (with its superpartner  $\tilde{\psi}$  being a right-moving Majorana-Weyl fermion). This is a relevant deformation if<sup>24</sup>

$$\frac{k^2}{4} = \frac{m^2}{16R^2} < \frac{1}{2} \,, \tag{5.38}$$

that is, if,

$$k = \pm \frac{|m|}{4R} \in (-\sqrt{2}, \sqrt{2}).$$
(5.39)

Without loss of generality, we can pick the positive sign. Therefore, the scalar potential for X is

$$V(X) = \frac{1}{2}\mu^2 \cos^2\left(\frac{|m|X}{4R}\right) \quad (m \in 2\mathbb{Z} + 1).$$
 (5.40)

The minima of V(X) are  $X = \frac{2\pi R}{|m|}(2p+1)$  where  $p \in \mathbb{Z}$ . As X is compact, there is an odd number |m| of vacua.<sup>25</sup> This deformation breaks the U(1) rotation symmetry to a discrete  $\mathbb{Z}_{|m|}$  symmetry, which simply permutes the |m| vacua. It is clear (for example, by expanding about one of the |m| vacua) that the scalar X, its superpartner  $\tilde{\psi}$ , and the lone fermion  $\lambda$  all acquire a mass, with a scale set by  $\mu$ . Below this mass scale, the light degrees of freedom correspond to the  $(E_8)_2$  current algebra fermions.

Therefore, adding this relevant deformation to the  $\mathsf{T}_2 \otimes \widetilde{\psi}$  theory triggers an RG flow to the  $(E_8)_2$  theory. Combining this with the previously established T-duality of  $\mathsf{T}_1 \otimes \widetilde{\psi}$  and  $\mathsf{T}_2 \otimes \widetilde{\psi}$ , we have effectively shown that the theory  $\mathsf{T}_1 \otimes \widetilde{\psi}$  is continuously connected to the  $(E_8)_2$  theory.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup>Here, we are setting the pullbacks of the connections for both  $\lambda^A$  and  $\lambda$  to zero. It may be interesting to study generalizations where the corresponding gauge fields are turned on.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup>In our conventions,  $\alpha' = 1$ , so the operator  $e^{i\mathbf{k}\cdot\mathbf{X}}$  has conformal dimension  $(\frac{k^2}{4}, \frac{k^2}{4})$ .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup>Strictly speaking, there is no spontaneous symmetry breaking at finite volume due to tunneling. We assume that R is large enough to justify the large-volume argument to claim that there are |m| vacua.

# 6 Implication for Topological Modular Forms

As remarked in the introduction, there is a conjectured relation due to the work of Segal [9, 10], and Stolz and Teichner [11, 12], between 2d  $\mathcal{N} = (0, 1)$  SQFTs and the generalized cohomology theory known as Topological Modular Forms (TMF) [2–8, 13, 18, 64, 65]. We begin with a very rudimentary review to motivate a consequence of the above results for TMF. If  $\mathcal{S}_{-\nu}$ denotes the space of all 2d  $\mathcal{N} = (0, 1)$  SQFTs with an anomaly  $\nu \in \mathbb{Z}$  and X is a topological space, the Segal-Stolz-Teichner conjecture states that<sup>26</sup>

$$\mathsf{TMF}^{-\nu}(\mathsf{X}) \cong \left\{ \begin{array}{c} \text{families of} \\ 2d \ \mathcal{N} = (0,1) \ \text{SQFTs} \in S_{-\nu} \\ \text{parametrized by } \mathsf{X} \end{array} \right\} \middle/ \left\{ \begin{array}{c} \text{continuous} \\ \text{SUSY-preserving} \\ \text{deformations} \end{array} \right\} = [\mathsf{X}, \mathcal{S}_{-\nu}] := \mathsf{Map}(\mathsf{X}, \mathcal{S}_{-\nu}) / \sim .$$

$$(6.1)$$

Physically, this means that the deformation class of a theory in  $S_{-\nu}$  parametrized by X is a representative of a cocycle for  $\mathsf{TMF}^{-\nu}(\mathsf{X})$ . More formally, (6.1) states that deformation classes of 2d  $\mathcal{N} = (0,1)$  SQFTs with anomaly coefficient  $\nu \in (I_{\mathbb{Z}}\Omega^{\mathsf{spin}})^4(\mathrm{pt}) \cong \mathbb{Z}$  (where  $I_{\mathbb{Z}}\Omega^{\mathsf{spin}}$  denotes the Anderson dual<sup>27</sup> of the spin-bordism group) form the Abelian group  $\mathsf{TMF}^{-\nu}(\mathsf{X})$ . When  $\mathsf{X} = \mathrm{pt}$ , this reduces to an isomorphism,

$$\mathsf{TMF}^{\bullet} := \mathsf{TMF}^{\bullet}(\mathrm{pt}) \cong \pi_0(\mathcal{S}_{\bullet}), \qquad (6.2)$$

between TMF classes and the set of path-connected components of  $\mathcal{S}_{\bullet}$ . TMF<sup>•</sup> is an  $E_{\infty}$ -ring spectrum, graded by a degree  $-\nu \in \mathbb{Z}$ . Therefore,

$$\pi_{\nu}(\mathsf{TMF}) = \mathsf{TMF}_{\nu} = \mathsf{TMF}^{-\nu} = \pi_0(\mathcal{S}_{-\nu}).$$
(6.3)

The ring structure on  $S_{\bullet}$  is given by defining the sum of theories  $\mathsf{T}_{\alpha} + \mathsf{T}_{\beta}$  (with the Hilbert space being the direct sum  $\mathcal{H}(\mathsf{T}_{\alpha}) \oplus \mathcal{H}(\mathsf{T}_{\beta})$ ), the product of theories  $\mathsf{T}_{\alpha} \otimes \mathsf{T}_{\beta}$  (noninteracting stacking, with the Hilbert space being the tensor product  $\mathcal{H}(\mathsf{T}_{\alpha}) \otimes \mathcal{H}(\mathsf{T}_{\beta})$ ), and a parity-reversal operation '-' (under which the fermionic parity of the R-sector vacuum is flipped; note that  $-\mathsf{T}_{\alpha} = \mathsf{T}_{\alpha} \otimes \mathsf{Arf}$  is simply a product with the Arf theory). The first two operations correspond, respectively, to the sum and product operations in  $\mathsf{TMF}^{\bullet}$ . On  $S_{\bullet}$ , the multiplicative unit **1** is a theory with a single gapped vacuum and zero degrees of freedom, such that  $\mathbf{1} \otimes \mathsf{T}_{\alpha} \cong \mathsf{T}_{\alpha} \otimes$  $\mathbf{1} \cong \mathsf{T}_{\alpha}$ , whereas the additive unit **0** is the empty theory with no vacuum and zero degrees of freedom, such that  $\mathbf{0} \otimes \mathsf{T}_{\alpha} \cong \mathsf{T}_{\alpha} \otimes \mathbf{0} \cong \mathbf{0}$ . With this structure, it is clear that the set  $\pi_0(S_{\bullet})$ is, in fact, an Abelian group, and (6.3) is therefore an isomorphism of Abelian groups.

In a series of works [14, 18, 64, 65], this conjectured relationship between 2d  $\mathcal{N} = (0, 1)$  theories and TMF has been extensively fleshed out from physical and mathematical viewpoints, in the context of general 2d  $\mathcal{N} = (0, 1)$  SQFTs, and also those that appear as internal theories for the *d*-dimensional heterotic string. In the latter setting, the internal 2d  $\mathcal{N} = (0, 1)$  theory

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup>There exist equivariant and twisted versions, see [13, 14].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup>The appearance of the Anderson dual can be traced back to the work of Freed and Hopkins [86, section 9], who described a natural transformation  $\alpha : \mathsf{KO}^{d-2}(\mathsf{X}) \to (I_{\mathbb{Z}}\Omega^{\mathsf{spin}})^{d+2}(\mathsf{X})$  that maps a *d*-dimensional massless fermionic theory to the deformation class of its invertible anomaly field theory.

has anomaly coefficient  $\nu = -2(c_L - c_R) = -22 - d$ . Let us briefly summarize some salient points of [65]. For any degree  $\nu \in \mathbb{Z}$ , there is a homomorphism between homotopy groups,<sup>28</sup>

$$\Phi: \pi_{\nu}\mathsf{TMF} \longrightarrow \pi_{\nu}\mathsf{KO}((q)), \qquad (6.4)$$

with kernel and image denoted respectively by  $A_{\nu}$  and  $U_{\nu}$ . A given 2d  $\mathcal{N} = (0, 1)$  SQFT  $\mathcal{T}$ of degree  $\nu$  specifies, by the Segal-Stolz-Teichner isomorphism (6.2), a class  $[\mathcal{T}] \in \mathsf{TMF}_{\nu}$ , and one can compute its image  $\Phi([\mathcal{T}])$  under this map. When  $\nu \equiv 0, 4 \mod 8$ , for which  $\mathsf{KO}_{\nu} \cong \mathbb{Z}$ , the image is the *q*-expansion of the standard elliptic genus of  $\mathcal{T}$  [88]. When  $\nu \equiv 1, 2 \mod 8$ , for which  $\mathsf{KO}_{\nu} \cong \mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z}$  (which we will always denote by  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  below), the image is the *q*-expansion of the mod-2 elliptic genus of  $\mathcal{T}$ , which was studied in [64]. If the image  $\Phi([\mathcal{T}])$  is nonzero in  $U_{\nu}$ , the theory has a nonzero mod-2 elliptic genus, whereas if the image vanishes (which means that the corresponding TMF class lives in  $A_{\nu}$ ), the theory has a zero mod-2 elliptic genus.

For us, the pertinent case is d = 9, when  $\nu = -31 \equiv 1 \mod 8$ . Indeed, the T-dual pairs  $\mathsf{T}_1 \otimes \tilde{\psi}$  and  $\mathsf{T}_2 \otimes \tilde{\psi}$  as well as the  $(E_8)_2$  theory, all belong to the space  $\mathcal{S}_{-31}$ . First of all,  $\mathsf{TMF}_{-31}$  splits as the direct sum  $\mathsf{TMF}_{-31} = A_{-31} \oplus U_{-31}$  (see [8, Thm. 9.26] and [65, Prop. E.11]). The TMF class defined by,

$$x_{-31} := \begin{bmatrix} \left( \begin{array}{c} \text{the model obtained by fibering } (E_8)_1 \times (E_8)_1 \\ \text{over the } \mathcal{N} = (0,1) \ S^1 \text{ sigma model with antiperiodic} \\ \text{spin structure such that the two } E_8 \text{ factors} \\ \text{are exchanged upon going around } S^1 \end{bmatrix} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} \mathsf{T}_1 \otimes \widetilde{\psi} \end{bmatrix} \in \mathsf{TMF}_{-31}, \quad (6.5)$$

has been shown by Tachikawa and Yamashita in [65, section 4.4] to be the generator of  $A_{-31} \cong \mathbb{Z}_2$ . The proof relies on interpreting  $x_{-31}$  in terms of a certain power operation for the Adams spectral sequence for TMF. In other words, our theory  $\mathsf{T}_1 \otimes \tilde{\psi}$  is the generator  $x_{-31}$  of  $A_{-31}$ . In [64], Tachikawa, Yamashita, and Yonekura further show that  $U_{-31}$  — which is pure torsion by definition — is, in particular, the mod-2 reduction of an integral modular form of weight -16. To summarize,  $\mathsf{TMF}_{-31}$  is pure torsion.

In general, suppose an ultraviolet (UV) 2d  $\mathcal{N} = (0, 1)$  theory  $\mathcal{T}_{UV} \in \mathcal{S}_{-\nu}$  has N vacua labeled by  $i = 1, \ldots, N$  in infinite volume. Suppose that on the  $i^{th}$  vacuum, the theory in the infrared (IR) limit is  $\mathcal{X}_i$ . Then the total IR theory is the sum of  $\{\mathcal{X}_i\}_{i=1}^N$  in  $\mathcal{S}_{-\nu}$ . So, for the corresponding TMF classes, we have,

$$[\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{UV}}] = \sum_{i=1}^{N} [\mathcal{X}_i] \quad \text{in } \mathsf{TMF}_{\nu} \,. \tag{6.6}$$

If we take as UV theory the  $T_1 \otimes \tilde{\psi}$  model with the tachyon vertex deformation of section 5.2 added, there are |m| vacua where m is odd.<sup>29</sup> We have shown that this theory is continuously

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup>The homomorphism (6.4) is induced by the morphism at the level of spectra,  $\mathsf{TMF} \xrightarrow{\sigma} \mathsf{KO}((q))$ , described in [87, appendix A]. Here,  $\mathsf{KO}((q))$  denotes a Laurent series with coefficients valued in KO. As explained in [14], the morphism  $\sigma$  amounts to putting a 2d SQFT on  $S^1$  so that it is equivariant with respect to the U(1) action, and the power of q then specifies the weight of this action. The morphism (6.4) physically corresponds to considering the right-moving ground states of the internal SCFT in the R sector, from which one can infer the massless spacetime fermionic spectra [14, 64].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup>Here we are implicitly invoking T-duality to replace  $\mathsf{T}_1 \otimes \widetilde{\psi}$  with  $\mathsf{T}_2 \otimes \widetilde{\psi}$ .

connected to the  $(E_8)_2$  theory and that in each vacuum, the theory in the IR limit is a copy of the  $(E_8)_2$  theory.<sup>30</sup> It follows that,

$$x_{-31} = \left[\mathsf{T}_1 \otimes \widehat{\psi} + \text{tachyon deformation}\right] = |m| \cdot \left[(E_8)_2\right],\tag{6.7}$$

where  $[(E_8)_2]$  denotes the nontrivial TMF class of the  $(E_8)_2$  theory in TMF<sub>-31</sub>. But since m is always odd,

$$2 \cdot [(E_8)_2] = 0. (6.8)$$

So, in effect, we have shown that

$$x_{-31} = [(E_8)_2] \in A_{-31} = \ker(\pi_{-31}\mathsf{TMF} \to \pi_{-31}\mathsf{KO}((q))) \cong \mathbb{Z}_2.$$
(6.9)

This result has a nice consistency check based on the mod-2 elliptic genus. For a left-moving spin CFT with degree  $\nu \equiv 1 \mod 8$ , the mod-2 elliptic genus is simply the mod-2 reduction of the *q*-expansion of  $\chi_{\text{R,NS}}$  [64]. In our case, in the deep IR, the light degrees of freedom at any one of the odd number of vacua are those of the  $(E_8)_2$  current algebra, which is a left-moving CFT with central charge  $(\frac{31}{2}, 0)$  and degree  $\nu = -31 \equiv 1 \mod 8$ , for which  $\chi_{\text{R,NS}} = \chi_{248}^{E_8}$ . Using (B.12), the *q*-expansion of this is<sup>31</sup>

$$\chi_{\mathbf{248}}^{E_8} = q^{7/24} \left( 248 + 34504 \, q + 1022752 \, q^2 + 16275496 \, q^3 + 179862248 \, q^4 + 1551303736 \, q^5 + \mathcal{O}(q^6) \right) \,. \tag{6.10}$$

The q-expansion has even coefficients<sup>32</sup> and hence, the mod-2 elliptic genus vanishes. Thus the TMF class  $[(E_8)_2]$  of the  $(E_8)_2$  theory lives in the kernel  $A_{-31}$ , confirming (6.9).

This proves that the  $(E_8)_2$  theory corresponds to the unique nonzero class in TMF<sub>-31</sub> with zero mod-2 elliptic genus, thus giving a physical derivation of Conjecture A.10 of [65].

#### 7 Conclusions and future directions

In this paper, we have established that the torsional class in  $\mathsf{TMF}_{-31}$  corresponding to the  $(E_8)_1 \times (E_8)_1$  theory (which was discussed in [65]) admits another distinguished representative, namely the  $(E_8)_2$  theory. Our conclusion relies on the fact that these two theories are continuously connected in the space of 2d  $\mathcal{N} = (0,1)$  SQFTs with anomaly coefficient  $\nu = -31$  (as shown in section 5.2), and that Topological Modular Forms are complete deformation invariants of 2d  $\mathcal{N} = (0,1)$  SQFTs under the assumption of the Segal-Stolz-Teichner conjecture.<sup>33</sup> In particular, we have used physical arguments to give a homotopy

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup>In more general situations, for a given UV theory with a given degree  $\nu$  — the gravitational anomaly — one might have distinct summands in (6.6), but each summand will have the same degree  $\nu$  due to anomaly matching.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup>The leading power of q reflects the conformal weight  $\frac{15}{16}$  of the integrable representation **<u>248</u>** (adjoint) of  $(E_8)_2$  and the central charge  $\frac{31}{2}$ .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup>Furthermore, the coefficients are multiples of 8. Both facts have been verified numerically to  $\mathcal{O}(q^{800})$ .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup>The term "complete deformation invariant" means the following: two 2d  $\mathcal{N} = (0, 1)$  SQFTs (with the same anomaly coefficient  $\nu$ ) are in the same deformation class or equivalently, are homotopic (and hence can be smoothly deformed into each other) if their images in  $\mathsf{TMF}^{-\nu}$  under the Segal-Stolz-Teichner isomorphism (1.1) coincide.

between these theories [1] defined in terms of a relevant tachyon vertex deformation. This work identifies the TMF class of the  $(E_8)_2$  theory with that of the  $(E_8)_1 \times (E_8)_1$  theory. This is not a mere curiosity: at the time of writing this paper, an independent <u>mathematical</u> derivation of the TMF class  $[(E_8)_2]$  of the  $(E_8)_2$  theory was not available, at least to the knowledge of the author.

Computations in TMF involve the intricate use of spectral sequences [7, 8], and physicsinspired reasoning based on dualities and RG flows can provide hints when conventional mathematical techniques prove to be intractable. To determine the TMF class of a given  $2d \mathcal{N} = (0, 1)$  SQFT, one can try to find another representative in its deformation class, one for which the TMF class is already known or is more easily computable. Indeed, this was a key motivation spelled out in the Introduction. The philosophy of exploiting dualities and RG flows to connect field theories in the space of  $2d \mathcal{N} = (0, 1)$  SQFTs can naturally be applied to other classes of models. (See [30, section 5] for some recent applications to ten-dimensional heterotic strings.) Another potential direction is the study of TMF classes of UV theories with multiple vacua splitting into distinct IR theories — along the lines of (6.6), but now with not all isomorphic summands (see footnote 30). Finally, an investigation of TMF classes of internal CFTs that arise in certain heterotic string compactifications to lower dimensions is work in progress.

### A Theta functions

We follow [75] with only mild notational changes. The general theta function is defined by

$$\vartheta \begin{bmatrix} \theta \\ \phi \end{bmatrix} (z|\tau) = \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} \exp\left[i\pi(n+\theta)^2\tau + 2\pi i(n+\theta)(z+\phi)\right].$$
(A.1)

Setting z = 0, we obtain

$$\vartheta \begin{bmatrix} \theta \\ \varphi \end{bmatrix} (\tau) := \vartheta \begin{bmatrix} \theta \\ \phi \end{bmatrix} (0|\tau) = \eta(\tau) e^{2\pi i\theta\phi} q^{\frac{\theta^2}{2} - \frac{1}{24}} \prod_{n=1}^{\infty} \left( 1 + q^{n+\theta - \frac{1}{2}} e^{2\pi i\phi} \right) \left( 1 + q^{n-\theta - \frac{1}{2}} e^{-2\pi i\phi} \right)$$
$$= \sum_{n=-\infty}^{\infty} \exp \left[ i\pi (n+\theta)^2 \tau + 2\pi i (n+\theta)\phi \right], \qquad (A.2)$$

where  $q = e^{2\pi i \tau}$ , and  $\eta$  is the Dedekind eta function,

$$\eta(\tau) = q^{\frac{1}{24}} \prod_{n=1}^{\infty} (1-q^n) = q^{\frac{1}{24}} \sum_{n=-\infty}^{\infty} (-1)^n q^{\frac{3n^2 - n}{2}}.$$
 (A.3)

In particular,

$$\vartheta_3(\tau) := \vartheta \begin{bmatrix} 0\\ 0 \end{bmatrix} (\tau) = \prod_{n=1}^{\infty} (1-q^n) \left(1+q^{n-\frac{1}{2}}\right)^2 = \sum_{n=-\infty}^{\infty} q^{\frac{1}{2}n^2}, \qquad (A.4)$$

$$\vartheta_4(\tau) := \vartheta \begin{bmatrix} 0\\ \frac{1}{2} \end{bmatrix} (\tau) = \prod_{n=1}^{\infty} (1-q^n) \left(1-q^{n-\frac{1}{2}}\right)^2 = \sum_{n=-\infty}^{\infty} (-1)^n q^{\frac{1}{2}n^2}, \quad (A.5)$$

$$\vartheta_2(\tau) := \vartheta \begin{bmatrix} \frac{1}{2} \\ 0 \end{bmatrix} (\tau) = 2q^{1/8} \prod_{n=1}^{\infty} (1-q^n)(1+q^n)^2 = \sum_{n=-\infty}^{\infty} q^{\frac{1}{2}\left(n+\frac{1}{2}\right)^2}, \quad (A.6)$$

$$\vartheta_1(\tau) := \vartheta \begin{bmatrix} \frac{1}{2} \\ \frac{1}{2} \end{bmatrix} (\tau) = iq^{1/8} \prod_{n=1}^{\infty} (1-q^n)^2 (1-q^{n-1}) = 0.$$
(A.7)

They satisfy

$$\vartheta_2^4(\tau) - \vartheta_3^4(\tau) + \vartheta_4^4(\tau) = 0.$$
(A.8)

Further, under modular transformations,

$$\vartheta \begin{bmatrix} \theta \\ \phi \end{bmatrix} (\tau + 1) = e^{-i\pi(\theta^2 - \theta)} \vartheta \begin{bmatrix} \theta \\ \theta + \phi - \frac{1}{2} \end{bmatrix} (\tau) , \qquad (A.9)$$

$$\vartheta \begin{bmatrix} \theta \\ \phi \end{bmatrix} \left( -\frac{1}{\tau} \right) = (-i\tau)^{\frac{1}{2}} \vartheta \begin{bmatrix} \phi \\ -\theta \end{bmatrix} (\tau), \qquad (A.10)$$

$$\eta(\tau+1) = e^{\frac{i\pi}{12}}\eta(\tau),$$
 (A.11)

$$\eta\left(-\frac{1}{\tau}\right) = (-i\tau)^{\frac{1}{2}}\eta(\tau), \qquad (A.12)$$

and under shifts of the characteristics,

$$\vartheta \begin{bmatrix} \theta + a \\ \phi + b \end{bmatrix} (\tau) = e^{2\pi i \theta b} \vartheta \begin{bmatrix} \theta \\ \phi \end{bmatrix} (\tau), \qquad a, b \in \mathbb{Z}.$$
(A.13)

Therefore,

$$\vartheta_2(\tau+1) = e^{\frac{i\pi}{4}}\vartheta_2(\tau), \qquad \vartheta_2\left(-\frac{1}{\tau}\right) = (-i\tau)^{1/2}\vartheta_4(\tau), \qquad (A.14)$$

$$\vartheta_3(\tau+1) = \vartheta_4(\tau), \qquad \vartheta_3\left(-\frac{1}{\tau}\right) = (-i\tau)^{1/2}\vartheta_3(\tau), \qquad (A.15)$$

$$\vartheta_4(\tau+1) = \vartheta_3(\tau), \qquad \vartheta_4\left(-\frac{1}{\tau}\right) = (-i\tau)^{1/2}\vartheta_2(\tau).$$
(A.16)

It is also useful to note that

$$\vartheta_1'(\tau) = 2\pi q^{\frac{1}{8}} \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} (-1)^n (2n+1) q^{\frac{n(n+1)}{2}} = 2\pi \eta^3(\tau) \,. \tag{A.17}$$

# B Characters of $(E_8)_1 \times (E_8)_1$ and $(E_8)_2$

The weight vectors of  $E_8$  are

$$\boldsymbol{\lambda} = \begin{cases} (n_1, \dots, n_8), \\ \left(n_1 + \frac{1}{2}, \dots, n_8 + \frac{1}{2}\right) \\ i = 1 \end{cases} \quad \text{even integer.} \tag{B.1}$$

The lattice sum for  $E_8$ ,

$$P_{E_8} = \sum_{\lambda} e^{i\pi\tau\lambda^2} \,, \tag{B.2}$$

can be rewritten by inserting  $\frac{1+e^{i\pi\sum_{i=1}^{8}n_i}}{2}$  which enforces the  $\sum_{i=1}^{8}n_i$  = even constraint in (B.1). This yields

$$P_{E_8} = \frac{1}{2} \left[ \prod_{i=1}^8 \sum_{n_i \in \mathbb{Z}} e^{i\pi n_i^2 \tau} + \prod_{i=1}^8 \sum_{n_i \in \mathbb{Z}} e^{i\pi n_i^2 \tau} e^{i\pi n_i} + \prod_{i=1}^8 \sum_{n_i \in \mathbb{Z}} e^{i\pi \left(n_i + \frac{1}{2}\right)^2 \tau} + \prod_{i=1}^8 \sum_{n_i \in \mathbb{Z}} e^{i\pi \left(n_i + \frac{1}{2}\right)^2} e^{i\pi \left(n_i$$

where, in the last line, we have expressed the result in terms of Jacobi  $\vartheta$  functions reviewed in appendix A. For  $(E_8 \times E_8)_1$ , the relevant lattice sum is

$$P_{E_8}^2 = \frac{1}{4} \left[ \vartheta_3^8(\tau) + \vartheta_4^8(\tau) + \vartheta_2^8(\tau) \right]^2 = 1 + 480q + 61920q^2 + 1050240q^3 + \mathcal{O}(q^4) \,. \tag{B.4}$$

Under modular transformations,  $P_{E_8}^2(\tau+1) = P_{E_8}^2(\tau)$  and  $P_{E_8}^2(-\frac{1}{\tau}) = \tau^8 P_{E_8}^2(\tau)$ .

Following [57] and [41], we define the (holomorphic) Ising characters as

$$\begin{split} \chi_{0}^{\mathsf{Vir}} &= \mathsf{B}_{I}^{0}(\tau) = \frac{\sqrt{\vartheta_{3}(\tau)} + \sqrt{\vartheta_{4}(\tau)}}{2\sqrt{\eta(\tau)}} = \frac{1}{2}q^{-1/48} \left\{ \prod_{n=1}^{\infty} \left( 1 - q^{n-1/2} \right) + \prod_{n=1}^{\infty} \left( 1 + q^{n-1/2} \right) \right\}, \\ (B.5) \\ \chi_{1/2}^{\mathsf{Vir}} &= \mathsf{B}_{I}^{1}(\tau) = \frac{\sqrt{\vartheta_{3}(\tau)} - \sqrt{\vartheta_{4}(\tau)}}{2\sqrt{n(\tau)}} = \frac{1}{2}q^{-1/48} \left\{ \prod_{n=1}^{\infty} \left( 1 - q^{n-1/2} \right) - \prod_{n=1}^{\infty} \left( 1 + q^{n-1/2} \right) \right\}, \end{split}$$

$$\chi_{1/16}^{\mathsf{Vir}} = \mathsf{B}_{I}^{2}(\tau) = q^{1/24} \prod_{n=1}^{\infty} (1+q^{n}) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \sqrt{\frac{\vartheta_{2}(\tau)}{\eta(\tau)}} \,. \tag{B.7}$$

Under modular transformations, these transform as

$$\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{Ising}} \begin{pmatrix} \mathsf{B}_{I}^{0}(\tau) \\ \mathsf{B}_{I}^{1}(\tau) \\ \mathsf{B}_{I}^{2}(\tau) \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} e^{-i\pi/24} & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & -e^{-i\pi/24} & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & e^{i\pi/12} \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \mathsf{B}_{I}^{0}(\tau) \\ \mathsf{B}_{I}^{1}(\tau) \\ \mathsf{B}_{I}^{2}(\tau) \end{pmatrix} , \tag{B.8}$$

$$\mathcal{S}_{\mathsf{lsing}} \begin{pmatrix} \mathsf{B}_{I}^{0}(\tau) \\ \mathsf{B}_{I}^{1}(\tau) \\ \mathsf{B}_{I}^{2}(\tau) \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} \frac{1}{2} & \frac{1}{2} & \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \\ \frac{1}{2} & \frac{1}{2} & -\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \\ \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} & -\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} & 0 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \mathsf{B}_{I}^{0}(\tau) \\ \mathsf{B}_{I}^{1}(\tau) \\ \mathsf{B}_{I}^{2}(\tau) \end{pmatrix} .$$
(B.9)

One can verify that  $S_{\mathsf{lsing}}^2 = 1$  and  $(S_{\mathsf{lsing}}\mathcal{T}_{\mathsf{lsing}})^3 = 1$ .

The  $(E_8)_2$  characters are defined as

$$\chi_{\mathbf{1}}^{E_8} = \mathsf{B}_{E_8}^0(\tau) = \frac{1}{\eta^{31/2}} \left[ \frac{1}{2} P_{E_8}^2 \left( \frac{1}{\sqrt{\vartheta_4}} + \frac{1}{\sqrt{\vartheta_3}} \right) - \frac{1}{4} \left( \frac{1}{\sqrt{\vartheta_3}} P_3 + \frac{1}{\sqrt{\vartheta_4}} P_2 \right) \right], \qquad (B.10)$$

$$\chi_{\mathbf{3875}}^{E_8} = \mathsf{B}_{E_8}^1(\tau) = \frac{1}{\eta^{31/2}} \left[ \frac{1}{2} P_{E_8}^2 \left( \frac{1}{\sqrt{\vartheta_3}} - \frac{1}{\sqrt{\vartheta_4}} \right) - \frac{1}{4} \left( \frac{1}{\sqrt{\vartheta_3}} P_3 - \frac{1}{\sqrt{\vartheta_4}} P_2 \right) \right], \qquad (B.11)$$

$$\chi_{\mathbf{248}}^{E_8} = \mathsf{B}_{E_8}^2(\tau) = \frac{\sqrt{2}}{\eta^{31/2}} \frac{1}{\sqrt{\vartheta_2}} \left[ \frac{1}{2} P_{E_8}^2 - \frac{1}{4} P_1 \right] \,, \tag{B.12}$$

where

$$P_1(\tau) := \vartheta_3^4 \vartheta_4^4 \left\{ \frac{1}{8} \left( \vartheta_3^8 + \vartheta_4^8 \right) + \frac{7}{4} \vartheta_3^4 \vartheta_4^4 \right\} , \qquad (B.13)$$

$$P_2(\tau) := \vartheta_3^4 \vartheta_2^4 \left\{ \frac{1}{8} \left( \vartheta_3^8 + \vartheta_2^8 \right) + \frac{7}{4} \vartheta_3^4 \vartheta_2^4 \right\},$$
(B.14)

$$P_3(\tau) := -\vartheta_4^4 \vartheta_2^4 \left\{ \frac{1}{8} \left( \vartheta_4^8 + \vartheta_2^8 \right) - \frac{7}{4} \vartheta_4^4 \vartheta_2^4 \right\} . \tag{B.15}$$

Under modular transformations, the  $P_i$ 's transform as follows:

$$P_1(\tau+1) = P_1(\tau), \qquad P_1\left(-\frac{1}{\tau}\right) = \tau^8 P_2(\tau),$$
 (B.16)

$$P_2(\tau+1) = P_3(\tau), \qquad P_2\left(-\frac{1}{\tau}\right) = \tau^8 P_1(\tau), \qquad (B.17)$$

$$P_3(\tau+1) = P_2(\tau), \qquad P_3\left(-\frac{1}{\tau}\right) = \tau^8 P_3(\tau).$$
 (B.18)

Therefore, the modular transformations of the  $(E_8)_2$  characters are

$$\mathcal{T}_{E_8} \begin{pmatrix} \mathsf{B}_{E_8}^0 \\ \mathsf{B}_{E_8}^1 \\ \mathsf{B}_{E_8}^2 \\ \mathsf{B}_{E_8}^2 \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} e^{-31i\pi/24} & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & -e^{-31i\pi/24} & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & e^{-17i\pi/12} \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \mathsf{B}_{E_8}^0 \\ \mathsf{B}_{E_8}^1 \\ \mathsf{B}_{E_8}^2 \\ \mathsf{B}_{E_8}^2 \end{pmatrix}, \quad (B.19)$$

$$\mathcal{S}_{E_8} \begin{pmatrix} \mathsf{B}_{E_8}^0 \\ \mathsf{B}_{E_8}^1 \\ \mathsf{B}_{E_8}^2 \\ \mathsf{B}_{E_8}^2 \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} \frac{1}{2} & \frac{1}{2} & \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \\ \frac{1}{2} & \frac{1}{2} & -\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \\ \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} & -\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} & 0 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \mathsf{B}_{E_8}^0 \\ \mathsf{B}_{E_8}^1 \\ \mathsf{B}_{E_8}^2 \\ \mathsf{B}_{E_8}^2 \end{pmatrix} .$$
(B.20)

One can check that  $S_{E_8}^2 = 1$  and  $(S_{E_8} \mathcal{T}_{E_8})^3 = 1$ . We note that  $S_{E_8} = S_{\text{lsing}}$ . Furthermore, we note that  $S_{\text{lsing},E_8}$  and  $\mathcal{T}_{\text{lsing},E_8}$  have determinant -1.

It is easy to verify the following identity:

$$\eta^{-16} P_{E_8}^2 = \mathsf{B}_{E_8}^0 \mathsf{B}_I^0 + \mathsf{B}_{E_8}^1 \mathsf{B}_I^1 + \mathsf{B}_{E_8}^2 \mathsf{B}_I^2 \,. \tag{B.21}$$

This implies that

$$\chi_{0,0} = \operatorname{tr}_{\text{untwisted}} q^{L_0 - \frac{c}{24}} = \eta^{-16} P_{E_8}^2 = \sum_{i,j \in \{0,1,2\}} c_{ij} \mathsf{B}_{E_8}^i \mathsf{B}_I^j, \qquad \text{where } c_{ij} = \delta_{ij} \,. \tag{B.22}$$

The  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  action exchanges the two  $(E_8)_1$  factors, but this action commutes with the  $(E_8)_2 \times \lambda$  decomposition, and therefore the coefficients  $c'_{ij}$  in the resulting decomposition can only be  $\pm 1$ . A detailed analysis of the  $\mathcal{H}_s$  and  $\mathcal{H}_{as}$  subspaces of the Hilbert space [41] reveals that, in fact,  $(c'_{00}, c'_{11}, c'_{22}) = (0, 1, -1)$ . Therefore,

$$\chi_{0,1} = \operatorname{tr}_{\text{untwisted}} g \, q^{L_0 - \frac{c}{24}} = \mathsf{B}^0_{E_8} \mathsf{B}^0_I + \mathsf{B}^1_{E_8} \mathsf{B}^1_I - \mathsf{B}^2_{E_8} \mathsf{B}^2_I \,. \tag{B.23}$$

The S-transformation of  $\chi_{0,1}$  yields

$$\chi_{1,0} = \operatorname{tr}_{\mathsf{twisted}} q^{L_0 - \frac{c}{24}} = \mathsf{B}_{E_8}^1 \mathsf{B}_I^0 + \mathsf{B}_{E_8}^0 \mathsf{B}_I^1 + \mathsf{B}_{E_8}^2 \mathsf{B}_I^2, \qquad (B.24)$$

and finally, the  $\mathcal{T}$  transformation of  $\chi_{1,0}$  yields

$$e^{-4\pi i/3}\chi_{1,1} = e^{-4\pi i/3} \operatorname{tr}_{\mathsf{twisted}} g \, q^{L_0 - \frac{c}{24}} = -e^{2\pi i/3} \left( \mathsf{B}_{E_8}^1 \mathsf{B}_I^0 + \mathsf{B}_{E_8}^0 \mathsf{B}_I^1 - \mathsf{B}_{E_8}^2 \mathsf{B}_I^2 \right) \,,$$

which yields

$$\chi_{1,1} = \operatorname{tr}_{\text{twisted}} g \, q^{L_0 - \frac{c}{24}} = -\mathsf{B}_{E_8}^1 \mathsf{B}_I^0 - \mathsf{B}_{E_8}^0 \mathsf{B}_I^1 + \mathsf{B}_{E_8}^2 \mathsf{B}_I^2 \,. \tag{B.25}$$

#### C Factorizing internal SCFT partition functions

For a 2d CFT with central charge  $(c_L, c_R)$ , the Hilbert space decomposes in terms of Verma modules as

$$\mathcal{H} = \bigoplus_{\Delta, \overline{\Delta}} c_{\Delta, \overline{\Delta}} \mathcal{V}(c_L, \Delta) \otimes \mathcal{V}(c_R, \Delta) , \qquad (C.1)$$

where  $\{c_{\Delta,\overline{\Delta}}\}$  is a theory-dependent set of coefficients. The partition function has the schematic form

$$\mathsf{Z}(\tau,\overline{\tau}) = \sum_{\Delta,\overline{\Delta}} c_{\Delta,\overline{\Delta}} \chi_{\Delta}(q) \chi_{\overline{\Delta}}(\overline{q}) \,. \tag{C.2}$$

For unitary CFTs  $c_L \ge 1$  and  $c_R \ge 1$  (see [31, Ch. 15] and [79, Ch. 7]), and the only module inside  $\mathcal{V}(c_L, \Delta) \otimes \mathcal{V}(c_R, \overline{\Delta})$  that has a null state is the vacuum module with  $\Delta = 0$  and  $\overline{\Delta} = 0$ . So, all Verma modules other than the vacuum module are irreducible (that is, devoid of null submodules containing singular vectors or null states). To summarize,

$$\chi_{\Delta}(q) = \begin{cases} \frac{q^{\Delta + (1-c_L)/24}}{\eta(\tau)} & \text{for a non-vacuum module } (\Delta \neq 0), \\ \frac{(1-q)q^{(1-c_L)/24}}{\eta(\tau)} & \text{for a vacuum module } (\Delta = 0), \end{cases}$$
(C.3)

with a similar expression for  $\chi_{\overline{\Delta}}(\overline{q})$  with  $c_L \to c_R$ ,  $q \to \overline{q}$ ,  $\tau \to \overline{\tau}$ , and  $\Delta \to \overline{\Delta}$ . Thus (C.2) has the form

$$\begin{split} \mathbf{Z}(\tau,\overline{\tau}) &= \\ \frac{q^{\frac{(1-c_L)}{24}}\overline{q}^{\frac{(1-c_R)}{24}}}{|\eta(\tau)|^2} \bigg( c_{0,0}(1-q)(1-\overline{q}) + (1-q) \sum_{\overline{\Delta}\neq 0} c_{0,\overline{\Delta}}\overline{q}^{\overline{\Delta}} + (1-\overline{q}) \sum_{\Delta\neq 0} c_{\Delta,0}q^{\Delta} + \sum_{\substack{\Delta\neq 0\\\overline{\Delta}\neq 0}} c_{\Delta,\overline{\Delta}}q^{\Delta}\overline{q}^{\overline{\Delta}} \bigg). \end{split}$$
(C.4)

Next, consider a generic 2d  $\mathcal{N} = (0, 1)$  SCFT with central charge  $(c_L, c_R)$ . As we will admit theories for which  $c_L - c_R$  could be a half-integer, we restrict our attention to the NS sector, where we have the following well-defined left-moving chiral characters:

$$\chi_{\rm NS,NS} = {\rm Tr}_{\rm NS}[q^{L_0 - \frac{c_L}{24}}] = q^{\Delta - \frac{c_L}{24}} \prod_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{1 + q^{n-\frac{1}{2}}}{1 - q^n}, \qquad (C.5)$$

$$\chi_{\text{NS,R}} = \text{Tr}_{\text{NS}}[(-1)^{\mathsf{F}} q^{L_0 - \frac{c_L}{24}}] = q^{\Delta - \frac{c_L}{24}} \prod_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{1 - q^{n - \frac{1}{2}}}{1 - q^n} \,. \tag{C.6}$$

But we must be careful about the vacuum module as in the bosonic case. First of all, note that for the NS sector,  $L_{-1} = G_{-1/2}^2$  (here  $\{G_r\}_{r \in \mathbb{Z} + \frac{1}{2}}$  denote the modes of the supercurrent, and  $\{L_m\}_{m \in \mathbb{Z}}$  denote the modes of the energy-momentum tensor). So, since  $L_{-1}$  annihilates the vacuum state, so does  $G_{-1/2}$ . Therefore, the characters (C.5) and (C.6) should be refined to

$$\chi_{\text{NS,NS}} = \begin{cases} q^{\Delta - \frac{c_L}{24}} \prod_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{1+q^{n-\frac{1}{2}}}{1-q^n}, & \text{for a non-vacuum module } (\Delta \neq 0), \\ q^{-\frac{c_L}{24}}, \prod_{n=2}^{\infty} \frac{1+q^{n-\frac{1}{2}}}{1-q^n} & \text{for the vacuum module } (\Delta = 0). \end{cases}$$

$$\chi_{\text{NS,R}} = \begin{cases} q^{\Delta - \frac{c_L}{24}} \prod_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{1-q^{n-\frac{1}{2}}}{1-q^n}, & \text{for a non-vacuum module } (\Delta \neq 0), \\ q^{-\frac{c_L}{24}} \prod_{n=2}^{\infty} \frac{1-q^{n-\frac{1}{2}}}{1-q^n}, & \text{for the vacuum module } (\Delta = 0). \end{cases}$$
(C.7)

Let us define

$$f_{+}(q) := \prod_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{1+q^{n-\frac{1}{2}}}{1-q^{n}} = 1+q^{1/2}+q+2q^{3/2}+3q^{2}+4q^{5/2}+5q^{3}+\dots = \sum_{n\in\mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}} p_{n}q^{n/2}, \quad (C.9)$$

$$f_{-}(q) := \prod_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{1-q^{n-\frac{1}{2}}}{1-q^{n}} = 1-q^{1/2}+q-2q^{3/2}+3q^{2}-4q^{5/2}+5q^{3}-\dots = \sum_{n\in\mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}} (-1)^{n}p_{n}q^{n/2}. \quad (C.10)$$

Note that

$$\prod_{n=2}^{\infty} \frac{1 \pm q^{n-\frac{1}{2}}}{1-q^n} = (1 \mp q^{1/2}) \prod_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{1 \pm q^{n-\frac{1}{2}}}{1-q^n} = (1 \mp q^{1/2}) f_{\pm}(q).$$
(C.11)

The partition function of an internal 2d  $\mathcal{N} = (0,1)$  SCFT in the (NS,NS) sector is

$$\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{NS},\mathsf{NS}} = \sum_{\Delta,\overline{\Delta}} C_{\Delta,\overline{\Delta}} \chi_{\mathsf{NS},\mathsf{NS},\Delta}(q) \chi_{\mathsf{NS},\mathsf{NS},\overline{\Delta}}(\overline{q}) = q^{-c_L/24} \overline{q}^{-c_R/24} |f_+(q)|^2 \sum_{\Delta,\overline{\Delta}} \alpha_{\overline{\Delta},\Delta} q^{\Delta} \overline{q}^{\overline{\Delta}}, \quad (C.12)$$

where  $\alpha_{\overline{\Delta},\Delta}$  is related to  $C_{\Delta,\overline{\Delta}}$  by

$$\begin{split} \alpha_{0,0} &= C_{0,0} \,, \quad \alpha_{\frac{1}{2},0} = -C_{0,0} + C_{\frac{1}{2},0} \,, \quad \alpha_{0,\frac{1}{2}} = -C_{0,0} + C_{0,\frac{1}{2}} \,, \quad \alpha_{\frac{1}{2},\frac{1}{2}} = C_{0,0} + C_{\frac{1}{2},\frac{1}{2}} \,, \\ \alpha_{0,\overline{\Delta}} &= C_{0,\overline{\Delta}} \,, \quad \alpha_{\frac{1}{2},\overline{\Delta}} = -C_{0,\overline{\Delta}} \quad \text{if} \quad \overline{\Delta} \neq 0 \,, \\ \alpha_{\Delta,0} &= C_{\Delta,0} \,, \quad \alpha_{\Delta,\frac{1}{2}} = -C_{\Delta,0} \quad \text{if} \quad \Delta \neq 0 \,, \\ \alpha_{\Delta,\overline{\Delta}} &= C_{\Delta,\overline{\Delta}} \quad \text{if} \quad \Delta \neq 0 \,, \frac{1}{2} \text{ and } \overline{\Delta} \neq 0 \,, \frac{1}{2} \,. \end{split}$$

$$(C.13)$$

Under a  $\mathcal{T}$ -transformation  $(\tau \mapsto \tau + 1 \text{ and } \overline{\tau} \mapsto \overline{\tau} + 1), f_+(q) \mapsto f_-(q)$ . We define

$$\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{NS},\mathsf{R}} = q^{-c_L/24} \overline{q}^{-c_R/24} e^{-2\pi \mathsf{i}\frac{(c_L - c_R)}{24}} |f_-(q)|^2 \sum_{\Delta,\overline{\Delta}} e^{2\pi \mathsf{i}(\Delta - \overline{\Delta})} \alpha_{\overline{\Delta},\Delta} q^{\Delta} \overline{q}^{\overline{\Delta}} \,. \tag{C.14}$$

Note that  $(\Delta + \frac{n}{2}, \overline{\Delta} + \frac{m}{2})$  is the conformal dimension of the state at level (n, m) in the conformal family  $(\Delta, \overline{\Delta})$ . Therefore, defining  $\Delta + \frac{n}{2} := \Delta'$  and  $\overline{\Delta} + \frac{m}{2} := \overline{\Delta}'$ , we can recast the partition functions as

$$\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{NS},\mathsf{NS}} = q^{-c_L/24} \overline{q}^{-c_R/24} \sum_{\Delta',\overline{\Delta}'} N_{\Delta',\overline{\Delta}'} q^{\Delta'} \overline{q}^{\overline{\Delta}'}, \qquad (C.15)$$

$$\mathsf{Z}_{\mathsf{NS},\mathsf{R}} = q^{-c_L/24} \overline{q}^{-c_R/24} e^{-2\pi \mathsf{i} \frac{(c_L - c_R)}{24}} \sum_{\Delta', \overline{\Delta}'} N_{\Delta', \overline{\Delta}'} e^{2\pi \mathsf{i} (\Delta' - \overline{\Delta}')} q^{\Delta'} \overline{q}^{\overline{\Delta}'}, \qquad (C.16)$$

where

$$N_{\Delta',\overline{\Delta}'} := \sum_{n,m \in \mathbb{Z}_{\ge 0}} \alpha_{\overline{\Delta}' - \frac{m}{2}, \Delta' - \frac{n}{2}} p_n p_m \,. \tag{C.17}$$

**Open Access.** This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC-BY4.0), which permits any use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author(s) and source are credited.

#### References

- D. Gaiotto, T. Johnson-Freyd and E. Witten, A Note On Some Minimally Supersymmetric Models In Two Dimensions, arXiv:1902.10249 [INSPIRE].
- [2] M.J. Hopkins, Topological Modular Forms, the Witten Genus, and the Theorem of the Cube, in Proceedings of the International Congress of Mathematicians, S.D. Chatterji ed., Birkhäuser Basel, (1995), p. 554–565 [DOI:10.1007/978-3-0348-9078-6\_49].
- [3] M.J. Hopkins, Algebraic topology and modular forms, math/0212397.
- [4] M.J. Hopkins and I.M. Singer, Quadratic functions in geometry, topology, and M theory, J. Diff. Geom. 70 (2005) 329 [math/0211216] [INSPIRE].
- [5] P.G. Goerss, Topological modular forms (aftern Hopkins, Miller, and Lurie), arXiv:0910.5130.
- [6] J. Lurie, A Survey of Elliptic Cohomology, in Algebraic Topology, N. Baas, E. Friedlander, B. Jahren and P. Østvær eds., Springer Berlin Heidelberg (2009), p. 219–277
   [DOI:10.1007/978-3-642-01200-6\_9].
- [7] C.L. Douglas, J. Francis, A.G. Henriques and M.A. Hill eds., *Topological Modular Forms*, American Mathematical Society (2014) [DOI:10.1090/surv/201].
- [8] R. Bruner and J. Rognes, The Adams Spectral Sequence for Topological Modular Forms, American Mathematical Society (2021) [DOI:10.1090/surv/253].
- [9] G. Segal, Elliptic cohomology, in Séminaire Bourbaki: volume 1987/88, exposés 686–699, Astérisque 161–162, Société mathématique de France (1988), p. 187–201
   [http://www.numdam.org/item/SB\_1987-1988\_\_\_30\_\_\_187\_0/].
- [10] G. Segal, What is an elliptic object?, in Elliptic Cohomology, H.R. Miller and D.C.E. Ravenel eds., Cambridge University Press (2007), p. 306-317 [DOI:10.1017/cbo9780511721489.016].
- S. Stolz and P. Teichner, What is an elliptic object?, in Topology, Geometry and Quantum Field Theory, Ulrike Tillmann ed., Cambridge University Press (2004), p. 247–343
   [D0I:10.1017/cbo9780511526398.013].
- S. Stolz and P. Teichner, Supersymmetric field theories and generalized cohomology, in Mathematical foundations of quantum field theory and perturbative string theory, Hisham Sati and Urs Schreiber eds., American Mathematical Society (2011), p. 279-340
   [DOI:10.1090/pspum/083/2742432] [arXiv:1108.0189] [INSPIRE].
- S. Gukov, D. Pei, P. Putrov and C. Vafa, 4-manifolds and topological modular forms, JHEP 05 (2021) 084 [arXiv:1811.07884] [INSPIRE].
- [14] Y. Tachikawa and M. Yamashita, Topological Modular Forms and the Absence of All Heterotic Global Anomalies, Commun. Math. Phys. 402 (2023) 1585 [Erratum ibid. 402 (2023) 2131]
   [arXiv:2108.13542] [INSPIRE].
- [15] D.J. Gross, J.A. Harvey, E.J. Martinec and R. Rohm, The Heterotic String, Phys. Rev. Lett. 54 (1985) 502 [INSPIRE].
- [16] D.J. Gross, J.A. Harvey, E.J. Martinec and R. Rohm, *Heterotic String Theory. I. The Free Heterotic String*, Nucl. Phys. B 256 (1985) 253 [INSPIRE].
- [17] D.J. Gross, J.A. Harvey, E.J. Martinec and R. Rohm, *Heterotic String Theory. II. The Interacting Heterotic String*, Nucl. Phys. B 267 (1986) 75 [INSPIRE].
- [18] Y. Tachikawa, Topological modular forms and the absence of a heterotic global anomaly, PTEP 2022 (2022) 04A107 [arXiv:2103.12211] [INSPIRE].

- [19] D. Gaiotto and T. Johnson-Freyd, Holomorphic SCFTs with small index, Can. J. Math. 74 (2022) 573 [arXiv:1811.00589] [INSPIRE].
- [20] D. Gaiotto and T. Johnson-Freyd, Mock modularity and a secondary elliptic genus, JHEP 08 (2023) 094 [arXiv:1904.05788] [INSPIRE].
- [21] T. Johnson-Freyd, Topological Mathieu Moonshine, arXiv:2006.02922 [INSPIRE].
- [22] Y.-H. Lin and D. Pei, Holomorphic CFTs and Topological Modular Forms, Commun. Math. Phys. 401 (2023) 325 [arXiv:2112.10724] [INSPIRE].
- [23] K. Yonekura, Heterotic global anomalies and torsion Witten index, JHEP 10 (2022) 114 [arXiv:2207.13858] [INSPIRE].
- [24] Y.-H. Lin, Topological Modularity of Monstrous Moonshine, Annales Henri Poincare 25 (2024)
   2427 [arXiv:2207.14076] [INSPIRE].
- [25] J. Albert, J. Kaidi and Y.-H. Lin, Topological modularity of supermoonshine, PTEP 2023 (2023)
   033B06 [arXiv:2210.14923] [INSPIRE].
- [26] D. Berwick-Evans, How do field theories detect the torsion in topological modular forms?, arXiv:2303.09138 [INSPIRE].
- [27] A. Debray, M. Dierigl, J.J. Heckman and M. Montero, The Chronicles of IIBordia: Dualities, Bordisms, and the Swampland, arXiv:2302.00007 [INSPIRE].
- [28] A. Debray, Bordism for the 2-group symmetries of the heterotic and CHL strings, arXiv:2304.14764 [INSPIRE].
- [29] T. Johnson-Freyd and M. Yamashita, On the 576-fold periodicity of the spectrum SQFT: The proof of the lower bound via the Anderson duality pairing, arXiv:2404.06333 [INSPIRE].
- [30] Y. Tachikawa and H.Y. Zhang, On a Z<sub>3</sub>-valued discrete topological term in 10d heterotic string theories, arXiv: 2403.08861 [INSPIRE].
- [31] J. Polchinski, String theory. Volume 2: Superstring theory and beyond, Cambridge University Press (2007) [D0I:10.1017/CB09780511618123] [INSPIRE].
- [32] R. Blumenhagen, D. Lüst and S. Theisen, Basic concepts of string theory, Springer, Heidelberg, Germany (2013) [DDI:10.1007/978-3-642-29497-6] [INSPIRE].
- [33] F. Gliozzi, J. Scherk and D.I. Olive, Supergravity and the Spinor Dual Model, Phys. Lett. B 65 (1976) 282 [INSPIRE].
- [34] F. Gliozzi, J. Scherk and D.I. Olive, Supersymmetry, Supergravity Theories and the Dual Spinor Model, Nucl. Phys. B 122 (1977) 253 [INSPIRE].
- [35] N. Seiberg and E. Witten, Spin Structures in String Theory, Nucl. Phys. B 276 (1986) 272 [INSPIRE].
- [36] L. Álvarez-Gaumé, P.H. Ginsparg, G.W. Moore and C. Vafa, An  $O(16) \times O(16)$  Heterotic String, Phys. Lett. B 171 (1986) 155 [INSPIRE].
- [37] L.J. Dixon and J.A. Harvey, String Theories in Ten-Dimensions Without Space-Time Supersymmetry, Nucl. Phys. B 274 (1986) 93 [INSPIRE].
- [38] H. Kawai, D.C. Lewellen and S.H.H. Tye, Classification of Closed Fermionic String Models, Phys. Rev. D 34 (1986) 3794 [INSPIRE].
- [39] P.H. Ginsparg and C. Vafa, Toroidal Compactification of Nonsupersymmetric Heterotic Strings, Nucl. Phys. B 289 (1987) 414 [INSPIRE].

- [40] H. Itoyama and T.R. Taylor, Supersymmetry Restoration in the Compactified  $O(16) \times O(16)'$ Heterotic String Theory, Phys. Lett. B 186 (1987) 129 [INSPIRE].
- [41] P. Forgács, Z. Horváth, L. Palla and P. Vecsernyés, Higher Level Kač-Moody Representations and Rank Reduction in String Models, Nucl. Phys. B 308 (1988) 477 [INSPIRE].
- [42] O. Bergman and M.R. Gaberdiel, A nonsupersymmetric open string theory and S duality, Nucl. Phys. B 499 (1997) 183 [hep-th/9701137] [INSPIRE].
- [43] J.D. Blum and K.R. Dienes, Strong/weak coupling duality relations for nonsupersymmetric string theories, Nucl. Phys. B 516 (1998) 83 [hep-th/9707160] [INSPIRE].
- [44] A. Mikhailov, Momentum lattice for CHL string, Nucl. Phys. B 534 (1998) 612
   [hep-th/9806030] [INSPIRE].
- [45] O. Bergman and M.R. Gaberdiel, Dualities of type 0 strings, JHEP 07 (1999) 022 [hep-th/9906055] [INSPIRE].
- [46] E.J. Martinec, D. Robbins and S. Sethi, Non-Supersymmetric String Theory, JHEP 10 (2011) 078 [arXiv:0904.3498] [INSPIRE].
- [47] T. Suyama, Closed string tachyons in nonsupersymmetric heterotic theories, JHEP 08 (2001) 037 [hep-th/0106079] [INSPIRE].
- [48] P. Hořava and C.A. Keeler, Closed-string tachyon condensation and the worldsheet super-Higgs effect, Phys. Rev. Lett. 100 (2008) 051601 [arXiv:0709.2162] [INSPIRE].
- [49] P. Hořava and C.A. Keeler, M-Theory Through the Looking Glass: Tachyon Condensation in the E(8) Heterotic String, Phys. Rev. D 77 (2008) 066013 [arXiv:0709.3296] [INSPIRE].
- [50] S. Hellerman and I. Swanson, A stable vacuum of the tachyonic E(8) string, arXiv:0710.1628 [INSPIRE].
- [51] J.M. Ashfaque, P. Athanasopoulos, A.E. Faraggi and H. Sonmez, Non-Tachyonic Semi-Realistic Non-Supersymmetric Heterotic String Vacua, Eur. Phys. J. C 76 (2016) 208 [arXiv:1506.03114] [INSPIRE].
- [52] M. Blaszczyk, S. Groot Nibbelink, O. Loukas and F. Ruehle, Calabi-Yau compactifications of non-supersymmetric heterotic string theory, JHEP 10 (2015) 166 [arXiv:1507.06147] [INSPIRE].
- [53] S. Groot Nibbelink and E. Parr, Twisted superspace: Non-renormalization and fermionic symmetries in certain heterotic-string-inspired non-supersymmetric field theories, Phys. Rev. D 94 (2016) 041704 [arXiv:1605.07470] [INSPIRE].
- [54] A.E. Faraggi, V.G. Matyas and B. Percival, Stable Three Generation Standard-like Model From a Tachyonic Ten Dimensional Heterotic-String Vacuum, Eur. Phys. J. C 80 (2020) 337 [arXiv:1912.00061] [INSPIRE].
- [55] A.E. Faraggi, V.G. Matyas and B. Percival, Classification of nonsupersymmetric Pati-Salam heterotic string models, Phys. Rev. D 104 (2021) 046002 [arXiv:2011.04113] [INSPIRE].
- [56] J. Kaidi, Stable Vacua for Tachyonic Strings, Phys. Rev. D 103 (2021) 106026 [arXiv:2010.10521] [INSPIRE].
- [57] P. Boyle Smith, Y.-H. Lin, Y. Tachikawa and Y. Zheng, Classification of chiral fermionic CFTs of central charge ≤ 16, SciPost Phys. 16 (2024) 058 [arXiv:2303.16917] [INSPIRE].
- [58] J. Kaidi, K. Ohmori, Y. Tachikawa and K. Yonekura, Nonsupersymmetric Heterotic Branes, Phys. Rev. Lett. 131 (2023) 121601 [arXiv:2303.17623] [INSPIRE].

- [59] S. Nakajima, New non-supersymmetric heterotic string theory with reduced rank and exponential suppression of the cosmological constant, arXiv:2303.04489 [INSPIRE].
- [60] A.R.D. Avalos, A.E. Faraggi, V.G. Matyas and B. Percival, *D-term uplifts in nonsupersymmetric heterotic string models*, *Phys. Rev. D* 108 (2023) 086007 [arXiv:2306.16878] [INSPIRE].
- [61] B. Fraiman, M. Graña, H. Parra De Freitas and S. Sethi, Non-Supersymmetric Heterotic Strings on a Circle, arXiv:2307.13745 [INSPIRE].
- [62] I. Basile, A. Debray, M. Delgado and M. Montero, Global anomalies & bordism of non-supersymmetric strings, JHEP 02 (2024) 092 [arXiv:2310.06895] [INSPIRE].
- [63] H.P. De Freitas, Non-supersymmetric heterotic strings and chiral CFTs, arXiv:2402.15562 [INSPIRE].
- [64] Y. Tachikawa, M. Yamashita and K. Yonekura, *Remarks on mod-2 elliptic genus*, arXiv:2302.07548 [INSPIRE].
- [65] Y. Tachikawa, Yamashita, and Mayuko, Anderson self-duality of topological modular forms, its differential-geometric manifestations, and vertex operator algebras, arXiv:2305.06196 [INSPIRE].
- [66] A. Debray and S. Gunningham, The Arf-Brown TQFT of Pin<sup>-</sup> Surfaces, arXiv:1803.11183 [D0I:10.1090/conm/718/14478] [INSPIRE].
- [67] A. Karch, D. Tong and C. Turner, A Web of 2d Dualities: Z<sub>2</sub> Gauge Fields and Arf Invariants, SciPost Phys. 7 (2019) 007 [arXiv:1902.05550] [INSPIRE].
- [68] C.-T. Hsieh, Y. Nakayama and Y. Tachikawa, Fermionic minimal models, Phys. Rev. Lett. 126 (2021) 195701 [arXiv:2002.12283] [INSPIRE].
- [69] D.S. Freed and G.W. Moore, Setting the quantum integrand of M-theory, Commun. Math. Phys. 263 (2006) 89 [hep-th/0409135] [INSPIRE].
- [70] C. Vafa, Quantum Symmetries of String Vacua, Mod. Phys. Lett. A 4 (1989) 1615 [INSPIRE].
- [71] A. Kitaev, Unpaired Majorana fermions in quantum wires, Phys. Usp. 44 (2001) 131
   [cond-mat/0010440] [INSPIRE].
- [72] J. Kaidi, J. Parra-Martinez, Y. Tachikawa and A. Debray, *Topological Superconductors on Superstring Worldsheets*, SciPost Phys. 9 (2020) 10 [arXiv:1911.11780] [INSPIRE].
- [73] J. Kaidi, J. Parra-Martinez and Y. Tachikawa, Classification of String Theories via Topological Phases, Phys. Rev. Lett. 124 (2020) 121601 [arXiv:1908.04805] [INSPIRE].
- [74] D. Johnson, Spin Structures and Quadratic forms on Surfaces, J. Lond. Math. Soc. s 2–22 (1980) 365.
- [75] L. Alvarez-Gaumé, G.W. Moore and C. Vafa, Theta Functions, Modular Invariance and Strings, Commun. Math. Phys. 106 (1986) 1 [INSPIRE].
- [76] E. Witten, Anomalies and Nonsupersymmetric D-Branes, arXiv: 2305.01012 [INSPIRE].
- [77] D.S. Freed, M.J. Hopkins and C. Teleman, The Odd Fermion, arXiv: 2401.04223 [INSPIRE].
- [78] T. Okuda, K. Saito and S. Yokoyama, U(1) spin Chern-Simons theory and Arf invariants in two dimensions, Nucl. Phys. B 962 (2021) 115272 [arXiv:2005.03203] [INSPIRE].
- [79] P. Di Francesco, P. Mathieu and D. Senechal, Conformal Field Theory, Springer-Verlag, New York (1997) [D0I:10.1007/978-1-4612-2256-9] [INSPIRE].
- [80] P. Boyle Smith and Y. Zheng, *Backfiring Bosonisation*, arXiv:2403.03953 [INSPIRE].

- [81] J.J. Atick and E. Witten, The Hagedorn Transition and the Number of Degrees of Freedom of String Theory, Nucl. Phys. B 310 (1988) 291 [INSPIRE].
- [82] B.S. Acharya et al., Stringy Tachyonic Instabilities of Non-Supersymmetric Ricci Flat Backgrounds, JHEP 04 (2021) 026 [arXiv:2010.02933] [INSPIRE].
- [83] R. Rohm, Spontaneous Supersymmetry Breaking in Supersymmetric String Theories, Nucl. Phys. B 237 (1984) 553 [INSPIRE].
- [84] C. Kounnas and B. Rostand, Coordinate Dependent Compactifications and Discrete Symmetries, Nucl. Phys. B 341 (1990) 641 [INSPIRE].
- [85] C.M. Hull and E. Witten, Supersymmetric Sigma Models and the Heterotic String, Phys. Lett. B 160 (1985) 398 [INSPIRE].
- [86] D.S. Freed and M.J. Hopkins, Reflection positivity and invertible topological phases, Geom. Topol. 25 (2021) 1165 [arXiv:1604.06527] [INSPIRE].
- [87] M. Hill and T. Lawson, Topological modular forms with level structure, arXiv:1312.7394.
- [88] E. Witten, Elliptic Genera and Quantum Field Theory, Commun. Math. Phys. 109 (1987) 525 [INSPIRE].